



Joan Marie del Mundo / Save the Children

Mapping the European Contribution to the Institutionalisation of Children Overseas

United Kingdom, France and Germany

March 2020

Ruth Taylor, Blandine Champagneur, and Frank Seidel on behalf of the ReThink Orphanages European Hub

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This mapping exercise would not have been made possible without the numerous contributions from the members of the ReThink Orphanages European Hub. We would like to thank Ruth Taylor, Blandine Champagneur and Frank Seidel, the main authors of this exercise for their efforts and patience throughout this process. We would also like to thank Louise Bonneau for her additions on the work within the European Union, Sandra Byrne for her contribution on the progress being made in Ireland, Rebecca Patterson for her contributions to the faith-based sector in the United Kingdom and Patricia Nieuwenhuizen for her contributions on the Netherlands. We would also like to thank the World Childhood Foundation for making this project possible

MEMBERS OF THE RETHINK ORPHANAGES EUROPEAN HUB

As of March 2020, the members of the ReThink Orphanages European Hub include: Adieu-Arche-B Marketing, Better Care Network, Better Care Network Netherlands, Comhlámh, Friends International, London School of Economics, Home for Good, Hope and Homes for Children, Lumos Foundation, People and Places, Save the Children, Stahili Foundation, STC Expeditions, Tearfund Ireland, United Social Ventures, World Childhood Foundation, and the Year Out Group.

DISCLAIMER

In view of the limitations in the methodology, availability of data, and inconsistencies in terminology, the ReThink Orphanages European Hub views this mapping report as a starting point for future activities and will review the mapping one year after publication.

CONTENTS

SECTION I: INTRODUCTION	4
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	4
DEFINITIONS	6
BACKGROUND & RATIONALE	8
SECTION II: LITERATURE REVIEW	9
ORPHANAGE VOLUNTEERING	9
IMPACT OF INSTITUTIONALISATION ON CHILDREN	10
THE LINK TO MODERN SLAVERY	10
SECTION III: MAPPING	12
METHODOLOGY	12
LIMITATIONS	13
FINDINGS	13
CONTEXT OF THE EUROPEAN UNION	13
FRANCE	18
GERMANY	22
THE UNITED KINGDOM	29
ROLE OF "INCOMING AGENCIES"	35
SECTION IV: EXAMPLES OF PROMISING PRACTICE IN OTHER EUROPEAN COUNTRIES	36
IRELAND	36
NETHERLANDS	36
SECTION V: CONCLUSIONS	38

SECTION I: INTRODUCTION

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

International volunteering is widely understood to have originated primarily in Western Europe, specifically the United Kingdom, before the trend expanded to other parts of the world with similar demographics, for example Australia and the United States.ⁱ Today, significant anecdotal evidence suggests that other countries across Europe also make a considerable contribution to the supply chain of people, money and resources that continue to sustain and foster the orphanage industry worldwide. However, there is a lack of data available to accurately assess the extent of this contribution. As the linkages between the growth in the number of orphanages worldwide and the booming orphanage volunteering business become more apparent, more attention needs to be given to European countries and the role they play in the institutionalisation of children overseas.

This report seeks to map the contribution of the three countries in Europe with the largest volunteer travel markets: The United Kingdom, Germany and France. For each country, a number of sectors have been considered and opportunities for further engagement have been identified. The format of this report follows a previously published <u>ReThink Orphanages Australia report</u> that engaged in a similar mapping exercise. This mapping report should be seen as a starting point, identifying areas that start to shed light on a large problem, but also to point to gaps in data, and the continued confusion in terminology and classification of orphanage volunteering trips which make data collection challenging. Acknowledging the data gaps that currently exist, the report will be reviewed one year after publication.

Much of the attention, particularly in France and Germany, has focused on short-term trips operated by volunteer for-profit organisations, while all other sectors providing orphanage tourism experiences (not-for-profit volunteer organisations, faith groups, educational institutions, tourism operators, both traditional and those operating in "sustainable tourism") have largely been absent from the debate. The few examples where organisations have changed and no longer support orphanage volunteering, have mostly been achieved with volunteer for-profit organisations, while a significant proportion of the other volunteering and tourism organisations continue to regularly offer orphanage trips, including volunteer opportunities. To make more progress on this debate, we need to better clarify the message and broaden the debate to include all kinds of volunteering regardless of the legal status of the enabling organisation or the length of volunteer stays.

While the European Union has promoted deinstitutionalisation in many ways, particularly by supporting the shift from institutional to community-based care through EU funding, this direction of travel has not filtered into the volunteering space. In both France and Germany, there are still many government-funded programmes that support orphanage volunteering. Specifically working to exclude orphanage volunteering from government funded programmes would help to 1) stop public funds being used to support orphanages, 2) increase the debate amongst those that receive a mixture of government funding with private funding, and 3) engage faith communities, especially in France and Germany, many of which also benefit from government funded programmes.

Faith communities across Europe are very involved in supporting orphanages overseas. However equally importantly, many are also interested in supporting families and communities. More work needs to be done on how best to shift their giving and developing case studies as examples of how to do this appropriately in the best interests of children. Some have compared this shift to the debate on child sponsorship which shifted from supporting individual children to supporting or sponsoring a community.

Given the popularity and movement to promote volunteering by young people and students, particularly in the United Kingdom, clear guidance across Europe on how to choose ethical and sustainable placements should be readily available.

Many sending organisations have very little direct contact with the host country, thus an additional area of research should be focused on the role of incoming agencies, those that serve as a host to volunteering "sending organisations" and working to help them to ethically and gradually divest from orphanage volunteering.

DEFINITIONS

Residential Care: Residential care is a group-living arrangement in a specially designated facility where salaried staff or volunteers ensure care on a shift basis. Residential care is an umbrella term that includes short - and long-term placements in orphanages, institutions, children's centres, small-group homes, half-way houses, safe houses or refuges, therapeutic centres, rehabilitation centres for substance abuse, boarding homes, mother and baby units, and transit centres.ⁱⁱ In this document we use the terms "residential childcare centres" or "residential childcare institutions" to refer to a place providing overnight residential care for children.

Alternative Care: The care provided for children by caregivers who are not their biological parents. This care may take the form of informal or formal care whereby a child is looked after at least overnight outside the parental home, either by decision of a judicial or administrative authority or duly accredited body, or at the initiative of the child, his/her parent(s) or primary caregivers, or spontaneously by a care provider in the absence of parents. Alternative care may be kinship care; foster care; other forms of family-based or family-like care placements; residential care; or supervised independent living arrangements for children.^{III}

Deinstitutionalisation: Policy-driven process of reforming a country's alternative care system, which primarily aims to: decrease reliance on institutional and residential care with a complementary increase in family and community-based care and services; prevent separation of children from their parents by providing adequate support to children, families and communities; and prepare the process of leaving care, ensuring social inclusion for care leavers and a smooth transition towards independent living.^{iv}

Family-based care: Family-based care includes all forms of parental childcare, extended family, or alternative family care in which a child is raised by a family, rather than within residential care. Family-based care includes parental care, kinship care, guardianship, foster care and adoption.^v

Incoming Agency: An organisation (comparable with Destination Management Companies in traditional tourism) that identifies host projects where volunteers can be placed and handles the volunteers on the ground in the volunteer destination. Incoming agencies can be for-profit organisations or not-for-profit organisations and contract with sending agencies in the volunteers' home countries. Some incoming agencies also work as sending agencies.

Institutional Care: While there is no set definition of institutional care, the Ad Hoc Expert Group on the Transition from Institutional to Community-based Care, convened by the former European Commissioner for Employment, Social Affairs and Equality Opportunities, Vladimír Špidla, stated "an institution is a residential care facility where an institutional culture prevails. The size of the institution matters, but this is not the only defining feature."^{vi} An institutional culture refers to: the lack of individual support or privacy to children, separation or isolation of children from the wider community, regimented routines for children, discouraging contact with the birth or extended family, and lack of opportunity to form attachment to one or two primary caregivers.

Modern Slavery: The recruitment, movement, harbouring or receiving of children, women or men through the use of force, coercion, abuse of vulnerability, deception or other means for the purpose of exploitation. In the United Kingdom, it is a crime under the <u>Modern Slavery Act 2015</u> and includes holding a person in a position of slavery, servitude forced or compulsory labour, or facilitating their travel with the intention of exploiting them soon after.^{vii}

Orphanage: An orphanage is a residential care centre for children.

Orphanage Volunteering: Orphanage volunteering is a term used to define a spectrum of activities related to the support of orphanages and children's homes by individuals who are primarily, or were initially, tourists on vacation. In most cases, orphanage volunteering involves a tourist who wishes to include an element of social work-orientated volunteering in their travels and who chooses to do this by volunteering their time – sometimes coupled with financial or material support – to an orphanage.^{viii}

Sending Agency: An organisation (company or not-for-profit) that promotes volunteer placements in the volunteers' home country and processes the volunteers' applications. Some sending organisations have their own staff in the volunteer destination, others rely on incoming agencies to manage the volunteers and their work in the destination country.

BACKGROUND & RATIONALE

Overseas volunteering continues to be popular in countries such as the United Kingdom, the United States and Australia. This includes volunteers interested in volunteering with children, including caring for children housed in residential care centres in developing countries. It is difficult to accurately estimate the number of children living in residential childcare centres globally with numbers ranging from 2.7 to 8 million depending on the reporting mechanism.^{ix}

The term "orphanage" tends to lead to the mistaken assumption that children living in residential care are there because they have no parents. Studies in multiple locations over a period of time have shown that the majority of children living in childcare institutions have at least one living parent.^x In many cases the extended family network typical of the home country tends to provide a further safety net in terms of proximity and diversity of potential care for each child.^{xi}

There is a recognition in the majority of 'developed' countries, at least in terms of domestic policy, that growing up in a residential childcare centre is detrimental to a child's development and puts them at increased risk of harm, as outlined in Section II. Yet Western Non-Governmental Organisations, donors and volunteers continue to fund residential childcare centres abroad with the aim of giving children a better quality of life. The perpetuation of residential childcare institutions undermines alternative models of community and family-based support, providing incentives for family separation.^{xii} In families with one or both parents alive, the decision can be made to place a child in residential care believing it will offer a better standard of education and access to other services. This simply further increases the demand.

The continued financial support of residential childcare centres also provides a potential platform for child exploitation. The livelihoods of those managing the centres depends upon the cultivation of donors, which in turn creates a demand for vulnerable children for those donors to fund. The potential not just for wilful misrepresentation of what orphanages can offer children and their families, but also for child trafficking, is enormous.^{xiii} And perversely, the visible neglect of children in poor living conditions can provide greater interest and income from prospective donors meaning that orphanage owners have an incentive to keep children in poverty.^{xiv} The fact that visitors to these institutions are in most cases unskilled and inexperienced, unable to make informed decisions about the facilities or the treatment of resident children, coupled with the lack of regulation around residential childcare institutions across much of the developing world, means that malpractice is able to continue and the interests of the child continue to be neglected.

In 2016, ReThink Orphanages published an analysis of the ways in which many Australia agencies and organisations contribute to the institutionalisation of children overseas.^{xv} This paper seeks to build upon that research, using a similar methodology, but instead looking at the context of three European nations: the United Kingdom, Germany, and France. Through developing a greater understanding of the structures and involvement across different sectors in these countries, key barriers are identified, and recommendations made towards helping European countries play a stronger role in driving care reform in the best interests of children.

SECTION II: LITERATURE REVIEW

The purpose of this literature review is to outline the nature of volunteering and its relation to the alternative care of children in countries across the Global South, consider the harmful impact of institutionalisation on children, and scope of engagement in the growing orphanage industry from the United Kingdom, France and Germany – both financially and through volunteering opportunities. It provides an overview of existing data and regulations within each relevant sector and seeks to highlight gaps where only limited data and information is available.

ORPHANAGE VOLUNTEERING

As this paper seeks to apply to the European context the same methodology as that used in the ReThink Orphanages Australia mapping, it is appropriate to adopt the same understanding of 'volunteering' as set out in the RO Australia mapping: namely the process whereby "tourists, for various reasons, volunteer in an organised way to undertake holidays that might involve aiding or alleviating the material poverty of some groups in society, the restoration of certain environments or research into aspects of society or environment."^{xvi} Estimates suggest that those participating in overseas volunteering each year could number up to a staggering 10 million, with a spend of over 2 billion USD.^{xvii} A 2008 reference showed rapid growth within the sector with a sharp rise in the number of both willing volunteers and facilitators operating within the market.^{xviii} Without more recent statistics, it is unclear if this growth has continued however there are still many organisations offering volunteering opportunities abroad.

The definition of orphanage volunteering can encompass short day trips to visit residential childcare institutions or longer stays incorporating care of those children by visitors. It is commonplace for tourists to incorporate an element of social purpose into an existing holiday, or to factor in elements of both vacation and volunteering when planning their trip.^{xix} In its most typical (or stereotypical) form, volunteering can be characterised by inexperienced and unskilled travellers supporting childcare institutions through financial support or short-term labour, most typically involving childcare, teaching (or simply speaking) English, or carrying out low-skill manual tasks. As orphanages become increasingly rare in the Global North, with an acceptance of the merits of family- and community-based care in providing better outcomes for children, residential childcare institutions continue to increase in number in countries across the Global South. Commentators have drawn both anecdotal and numerical correlations between increases in tourism and the increased number of orphanages.^{xx}

Research for this report suggests that there have been very few studies looking at the direct impact of volunteering on children in orphanages, and even less on the role of volunteers from specific geographies (even nations with developed and highly scrutinised charitable sectors such as the three countries comprising the focus of this paper). Among the few studies looking at orphanage operations, researchers note the value of financial contributions from volunteers and the perceived educational benefits their presence may be able to offer.^{xxi} But as summarised in the ReThink Orphanages 2016 paper: "studies indicate that orphanage tourism is detrimental to children's social, physical and psychological well-being and cause further negative impacts, such as the potential for children to develop or worsen attachment disorders, become separated from their families, fuel corruption or divert funds from local development priorities."^{xxii} Furthermore, some authors have argued that orphanage volunteering commodifies children, making them a resource available for exploitation.^{xxiiixxiv}

A 2014 study conducted by Better Volunteering Better Care, later rebranded ReThink Orphanages, found that negative impacts resulting from orphanage volunteering include: (1) vulnerability of children to abuse through lack of appropriate background checks; (2) normalising the practice of using unskilled

staff to work with children; (3) disrupted attachment for children; (4) imbalance of power between foreigners and children; (5) inappropriate behaviour from unskilled and unscreened volunteers; and (6) cultural differences between volunteers and children. The biggest problems noted were that volunteers are supporting a model of care that should only be used as a last resort and are creating a demand for "orphans" which separates children from their families.^{xxv}

In October 2019, the Global Standard for Volunteering for Development was launched. This voluntary standard, developed by the International Forum for Volunteering in Development (Forum) is the first of its kind, and is designed to support organisations that work with volunteers to improve their practice and impact. It states, as a core requirement that: *Organisations do not allow volunteers to work with or within orphanages or other residential care facilities for children*'.^{xxvi}

IMPACT OF INSTITUTIONALISATION ON CHILDREN

Among researchers, and child protection and child development specialists, there is increasing awareness of the negative impacts that institutionalisation can have on a child's development and wellbeing.^{xxvii} Children in these circumstances face greater likelihood of a range of psychological disorders and behavioural issues, as well as greater exposure to potential abuse. A growing body of evidence draws the conclusion that institutionalisation can lead to diminished intellectual capability and physical health, particularly in young children,^{xxviii} and also suggests that, when it comes to social development, young children growing up in institutions are significantly delayed compared to those of the same age growing up in a family setting.^{xxix} Researchers have pointed to the detrimental impact that attachment disorders can have on brain development as a possible factor, along with the likelihood of diminished cognitive stimulation as a result of particularly narrow life experiences.^{xxx}

Children living in institutional care are also exposed to the risk of various types of physical harm. Volunteer placements are typically short-term, with little safeguarding oversight or training provided. Abuse of children in orphanages continues to occur all too frequently. It is also commonplace for orphanages to allow, or even depend on, visitors, tourists and volunteers working directly with children regardless of vetting or supervision, putting those children at an even greater risk. Numerous child protection and advocacy groups are raising awareness about orphanage volunteering and the role it plays in the perpetuation of violence, abuse, exploitation and neglect and calling for an outright halt to the practice.^{xxxi}

THE LINK TO MODERN SLAVERY

Orphanage volunteering and foreign funding create a demand for children to be in orphanages.^{xxxii} An analysis of the global volunteering market conducted in June 2018 identified the following countries as the top 10 global orphanage volunteering hot spots: Nepal, Kenya, Ghana, Cambodia, Tanzania, Uganda, South Africa, India, Peru and Costa Rica. The United States, United Kingdom and Australia are the top three countries sending volunteers to orphanages overseas.^{xxxii}

Tourists are willing to spend large amounts of money in order to 'give back' to communities in developing countries and for-profit entities are more than happy to facilitate this process – often partnering with local NGOs who can provide this opportunity. The increase in volunteering has seen a sharp rise in the number of orphanages in developing countries, despite the number of actual orphans significantly reducing. Some orphanages receive funding per child or depend on volunteer donations, which creates an incentive for them to recruit children into care. ^{xxxiv,xxxv} There is also documented evidence of parents

being offered money or being coerced to give up their children, enabling corrupt child care institutions to profit through donations or child trafficking.^{xxxvi}

Once relocated to a childcare institution, children often lose contact with their own family. Their own parent(s) are replaced by paid 'house parents'. In some cases, children's biological parents are not encouraged to visit their children, and they may even be told that their custodial rights are lost. In some countries, such as Nepal and Cambodia, children's papers are known to be falsified, and the children are moved around different orphanages and misrepresented as 'orphans'.

There are also examples where children in childcare institutions are kept in slave-like conditions and exploited for profit through forced 'cultural' performances for tourists, forced begging, and forced interaction and play with visitors. Children may also be kept in poor conditions and are malnourished in order to elicit more support in the form of donations and gifts.

In 2018, Australia became the first country to reference trafficking into and out of orphanages in its modern slavery legislation. ^{xxxvii} Following this, a review of the UK's Modern Slavery Act 2015, concluded in May 2019 that the wording of the legislation was sufficiently broad enough to include emerging forms of slavery and human trafficking, including orphanage trafficking, but recommended that policy guidance be developed.

SECTION III: MAPPING

For the purposes of this mapping exercise, three European countries were prioritized - the United Kingdom, France and Germany. The decision to focus on these three countries was due to an initial online assessment of the size of the respective industries, as well as survey results from members of the ReThink Orphanages European Hub. The United Kingdom is the largest contributor, with Germany and France as the next two largest contributors from Western Europe.^{xxxviii} In addition some practices in Ireland and the Netherlands are referenced given the potential significance both within those countries and across Europe. For a more comprehensive mapping of the work currently being undertaken in the Netherlands, there will be a Dutch review following the recommendations from the <u>VVD White Paper</u>.

Furthermore, the United Kingdom is in the process of reviewing its Modern Slavery Act. Following Australia's decision to include orphanage trafficking within the definition of modern slavery, an independent review of the UK's Modern Slavery Act recommends that the term exploitation is broad enough to include orphanage trafficking. If this recommendation is accepted, this would require businesses and charities to examine their supply chains for their links with orphanages.

METHODOLOGY

The mapping was undertaken by utilising a combination of existing data sets, internet analysis, and a literature review for each sector across the three European countries. At the time of research, the United Kingdom was still part of the European Union and further analysis will need to be conducted to determine any changes in laws and policies that may specifically impact the United Kingdom in relation to orphanage volunteering following the withdrawal. The NGO and faith-based sectors across the three countries were assessed by looking at data sets currently held by the regulatory body of that country, sector membership bodies and organisation databases. These gave insight into the priorities of active NGOs and religious institutions.

For contributions from the faith-based sector in the United Kingdom, Home for Good, a UK adoption and fostering charity, commissioned ComRes (a leading research consultancy and member of the British Polling Council) to run a comparative survey, with the aim of ascertaining whether Christians are more likely to support overseas orphanages than non-Christians. ComRes interviewed 6,120 British adults online across the UK (excluding Northern Ireland) between the 17th and 23rd of August 2018. Data was weighted to be demographically representative of all UK adults aged 18 and over. Regular church goers made up 9% of the sample (565 respondents). Home for Good also commissioned Christian Research to run a second survey. Christian Research is part of the Bible Society Group and is an independent market research agency. They operate a monthly online panel with 5000 members called Resonate, which is the only multi-denominational, publicly accessible panel of committed, practising Christians in the UK. Six questions were commissioned, and the survey ran for ten days from the 28th of June until the 8th of July 2019, with 1276 people completing the survey. There was good representation amongst the eight listed denominations, with the majority (48%) stating an affiliation with the Church of England (Anglican). The six questions in the survey were centred on financial giving and volunteering in orphanages. The aim of this survey was to find out more about the extent and nature of British Christian involvement in overseas orphanages.

The education sectors across the three countries were initially analysed by accessing lists of universities and secondary schools. Because UK universities typically promote all international volunteering via their Student Unions or Student Careers Service, assessing promotion or support for orphanage volunteering was relatively straightforward and a thorough mapping of all 148 universities was undertaken. For schools in the UK (of which there are over 6000), a sample of high achieving and average ranking schools was assessed to give a sense of the level of support across the school continuum. Mapping universities and schools across Germany and France proved more complex, due to a lack of accessible data. Analysis was conducted through online searches, using search terms such as "university volunteering orphanage" and "school trip orphanage" to identify activities.

With regards to the final sector of travel and tourism, a data set was not available within the United Kingdom, so Internet analysis and a snowballing methodology was applied. In France and Germany, data sets already existed and so were able to be analysed, providing more accurate data on the size of the sector contribution to orphanages overseas

LIMITATIONS

While we set out to do a comprehensive mapping, it was quickly apparent that very few existing data sets are readily available. Data is often labelled and categorised differently creating overlap and confusion. For this reason, we focused on using internet analysis to provide a sense of the scale of support across the different sectors. Researchers relied heavily on the self-reporting of the institutions or industries being mapped, which means that it can be assumed findings documented in this report are not comprehensive and that other kinds of contributions are is extremely likely. In addition, there are many initiatives happening at the time of writing. This mapping report should therefore not be seen as definitive, but rather a starting point, providing top line information with regards to Europe's role in supporting institutionalisation overseas. Data should continue to be collected and policy makers should look at these gaps as a rationale for more transparency and improved systematic data collection on the financial and in-person support for institutional care.

FINDINGS

While there were some commonalities between different types of volunteering, much of the work has been fragmented with minimal learning from different countries and sectors. We found this particularly striking with different agencies working in multiple countries in Europe, supporting orphanage volunteering in one country and actively campaigning against it in another. Learning needs to continue to be shared across borders and sectors in multiple languages.

CONTEXT OF THE EUROPEAN UNION

With the fall of communism in 1989, the discovery of the conditions of children in orphanages throughout Eastern Europe shocked the world. As Romania looked to join the European Union (EU), the EU, together with civil society, took an active role in ensuring that deinstitutionalisation was a key component of accession. Over time, the EU has shown great commitment to ensure all children can grow up in families. It has recognised the harm that institutionalisation causes to children and taken a number of steps to ensure that no further investment goes to institutional settings within its borders. While the EU's commitment can be traced globally, it has not yet actively put in place measures to ensure volunteers are not supporting institutions for children. The following section provides an overview of the legal and policy frameworks, including European Union funds, that have supported deinstitutionalisation both within and outside of the EU. It also outlines various EU volunteering programmes.

European Union leadership in child welfare and protection

In the <u>EU Charter of Fundamental Rights</u>^{xxxix}, the <u>European Disability Strategy 2010-2020</u>^{xI}, the <u>EU</u> <u>Agenda for the Rights of the Child</u>^{xII} and the <u>European Pillar of Social Rights</u>,^{xIII} the EU has established robust legal and policy frameworks to secure the rights of children to grow up in families. All EU Member States have ratified the <u>United Nations Conventions on the Rights of the Child (CRC)</u> which clearly recognises member states' obligations to support families. Specifically it states, "the family, as the fundamental group of society and the natural environment for the growth and well-being of all its members and particularly children, should be afforded the necessary protection and assistance so that it can fully assume its responsibilities within the community." It goes on to state: "Recognizing that the child, for the full and harmonious development of his or her personality, should grow up in a family environment, in an atmosphere of happiness, love and understanding".^{xIII}

Most notably, by acceding to the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in 2010, the EU and its Member States have committed to ensuring that everyone, including children with a disability, are given the right to live independently.

Children in alternative care also have been recognised as a particularly vulnerable group by the European Commission in its Recommendation "Investing in children: breaking the cycle of disadvantage."^{xliv} The recommendation further encouraged EU Member States to" stop the expansion of institutional care settings for children without parental care and promote quality, community-based care and foster care within family settings instead where children's voice is given due consideration."^{xlv}

The '<u>EU Guidelines for the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of the Child</u> (2017) Leave no child behind' have also included institutionalisation among the risks for children in vulnerable situations.^{xivi} The document highlights the importance of appropriate alternative care for children that allows them to participate in community life and preventing family and child separation^{xivii}, and states that the primary consideration for expenditure should be the best interests of the child.^{xiviii}

Furthermore, the <u>UN Resolution on the Rights of the Child</u>, unanimously adopted by 193 member states in December 2019 and co-drafted by the EU, reflects a global commitment to strengthen children's care in their families, prevent unnecessary separation by address its root causes and put an end to the institutionalisation of children by progressively replacing it with family and community based care. This resolution is monumental as it the first time ever, UN member states have recognised the harm of orphanage volunteering, stating in Optional Protocol 35t that member states must take appropriate measures to "...to prevent and address the harms related to volunteering programmes in orphanages, including in the context of tourism which can lead to trafficking and exploitation."^{xlix}

The European Union Investment towards Deinstitutionalisation

In addition to the above legal and policy frameworks, the EU domestically has promoted deinstitutionalisation in the use of EU Funds. In the 2014-2020 programming period, the European Structural and Investment Funds (ESIF), and in particular the European Social Fund and the European Regional Development Fund, have been used across Member States to support a wide range of measures to support the transition from institutional to family- and community-based care, in line with the requirement of the poverty reduction policy framework. Following the draft thematic guidance for desk officers of the European Commission on the transition from institutional to community-based care, "building or renovating long-stay residential institutions is excluded from the ESIF support, regardless of their size."

Outside of the EU, the European Commission Directorate-General for International Cooperation and Development also put the issue of children in institutions on its agenda at the end of 2015 by publishing the tender 'Study on the institutionalisation of children and possible alternative care solutions in Asia, Africa, Central and South American countries', "in order to strengthen the knowledge of the European Commission on the nature, the extent and scope of institutionalisation and feasibility for deinstitutionalisation (alternative care for children)".^{II} This resulted in a 2017 summary report entitled Towards the Right Care for Children: Orientations for Reforming Alternative Care Systems in Africa, Asia and Latin America. The EU also published in 2018 a call for proposals entitled 'Quality Alternative Care for Children and De-Institutionalisation' with a total budget of 13 000 000 euros.^{III} This call resulted in grants to five agencies for improving alternative care and/or deinstitutionalisation in Myanmar, Cambodia, Georgia, Burundi and Armenia.

While the benefits of EU funds can be traced globally, it must be noted that some reports have highlighted worrying trends. Recently a number of cases have come to light, including the Tophaz institution in Hungary^{liii} and Tantava in Romania^{liv}, where EU funds have been used to refurbish institutions in which the human rights of residents were allegedly breached. Furthermore, numerous reports and studies have been published, that highlight the use of EU funds and caution on misuse, for example by the Fundamental Rights Agency,^{Iv} Community Living Europe: Structural Funds Watch,^{Ivi} United Nations Human Rights office of the High Commissioner.^{Ivii}

Between May and June 2018, the European Commission released its proposals for the financial instruments in the multi-annual financial framework (MFF) for the period of 2021-2027. Although the negotiations are still ongoing at the time of writing, it is encouraging to observe the prioritisation of child protection and deinstitutionalisation in the key funding instruments within the EU, such as the European Social Fund Plus, again prioritising deinstitutionalisation.^[Viii] A particularly noteworthy new development is the proposed prioritisation of deinstitutionalisation for children in the proposed external funding instrument called the Neighbourhood, Development and International Cooperation Instrument (NDICI).^[IX] This proposal is supported by the European Parliament and the Council.^[X] Most recently, in November 2019, the European Parliament's Resolution on Children's Rights, called on "Member States to ensure that unnecessary family separation is prevented, and that family- and community-based services are strengthened to allow all children to grow up not in institutions but in families and communities."^[X]

Civil Society Engagement at the European Union Level

Civil society organisations have a wealth of experience in engaging the European Union to support the realisation of deinstitutionalisation both within and outside of the EU.

The European Expert Group on the transition from institutional to community-based care (EEG), was convened in 2009 by the then European Commissioner for Employment and Social Affairs, Vladimir Špidla, in order to address the issues of institutional care reform in the EU.^[xii] The EEG is a broad coalition gathering stakeholders representing people with care or support needs and their families, including children, people with disabilities, homeless people, people experiencing mental health problems; as well as service providers, public authorities and intergovernmental organisations. Amongst others, the EEG has developed the Common European Guidelines on the Transition from Institutional to Community-based Care, which provides practical advice to policy and decision makers in the EU and the neighbouring countries on deinstitutionalisation^[xiii] and a toolkit focused on how the European Structural and Investment Funds in the 2014-2020 programming period can support national, regional and local authorities in designing and implementing structural reforms aimed at facilitating the development of quality family-based and community-based alternatives to institutional care.^[xiv] Most recently, the EEG

together with Hope and Homes for Children developed a practical instrument which encourages a tailormade use of EU funds across EU member states in the 2021-2027 programming period, reflective of individual needs and that should lead to the development of a wide range of family-based care and community-based services locally.^{Ixv}

The Opening Door for Europe's Children campaign, which ran from 2013 to 2019, aimed to support national efforts to develop child protection systems that strengthen families and ensure high-quality family and community-based alternative care for children, by leveraging EU funding and policy and building capacity in civil society. It was a partnership between five international and civil society organisations across 16 European countries.^{Ixvi} Finally, the Community Living for Europe: Structural Funds Watch is an independent initiative that tracks how the clear commitment of the European Structural and Investment Funds to support community living for persons with disabilities, children and older persons is being achieved.^{Ixvii}

Globally, in the run up to the UN Resolution on the Rights of the Child, a global coalition of 256 organisations, networks, and agencies working at national, regional and international levels on children's care came together to propose a set of <u>key recommendations</u> to Member States on what would help to drive child care reform forward, addressing the key challenges and opportunities for implementing the rights of children without parental care.

In addition there have been several global campaigns such as the Better Care Network's <u>The Love you</u> <u>Give</u> campaign and Lumos's <u>#HelpingNotHelping</u> and Home for Good's <u>Homecoming Project</u> working to raise awareness on the harmful effects of volunteering in institutions.

Volunteering Programmes at the European Union Level

While the EU's commitment to the transition from institutional to family and community-based care can be traced globally, the EU has not actively engaged in ensuring volunteers are not placed in institutions for children. At the same time, volunteering constitutes an important part of its activities. The EU has had numerous volunteering programmes, targeted at volunteering both across the Member States and countries outside of the EU. These include The European Solidarity Corps, Youth in Action and the European Voluntary Humanitarian Aid Corps (EU Aid Volunteers Initiative).

The European Union ran a programme for young people called "Youth in Action" that ran from 2007 to 2013. It aimed to promote out of school mobility within and beyond the EU's borders, non-formal learning and intercultural dialogue, and encouraged the inclusion of all young people regardless of their educational, social and cultural background. The total budget for the programme in the 2007-2013 period was EUR 885 million. In order to achieve its objectives, the Youth in Action Programme implemented a number of actions, including the European Voluntary Service (Action 2) where "young people take part individually or in groups in not-for-profit, unpaid activities" both within and outside the EU.^{Ixviii}

In the 2014-2020 programming period, the 'European Voluntary Humanitarian Aid Corps' (or <u>EU Aid</u> <u>Volunteers</u> initiative) brought together volunteers (+18 years old and either EU citizen or long-term resident) and organisations from different countries, providing practical support to humanitarian aid projects and contributing to strengthening the local capacity and resilience of disaster-affected communities. EU Aid Volunteers projects are run by partnerships of EU-based and non-EU based organisations. EU Aid Volunteers received €147.9 million of EU funding between 2015 and 2020.^{Ixix}

In reviewing the EU Strategy (2011-2014) for Corporate Social Responsibility, the European Commission stated that private companies can play an important role and contribute to the European Union's humanitarian operations, particularly through employee volunteering.^{Ixx} In President Jean-Claude Juncker's 2016 annual State of the European Union speech, he emphasized the need to invest in young people and announced the idea of a <u>European Solidarity Corps</u> to create opportunities for young people across the European Union.^{Ixxi}

The first phase of the European Solidary Corps was launched in 2016 where eight different EU programmes were mobilized to offer volunteering, traineeship or job opportunities to young people across the EU.^{Ixxii}

European Solidarity Corps (ECS)

The Commission has proposed that in the 2021-2027 programming period, the European Solidarity Corps (ECS) integrates the existing EU Aid Volunteers initiative.^[kxiii] The total budget proposed is 1.26 billion Euros. The ECS is a programme of the European Union that pools volunteer opportunities in all member states and some partner countries in Eastern Europe, the Middle East and Northern Africa. The ESC has replaced the European Voluntary Service (EVS) since 2018. All organisations that want to participate in the ESC, either as sending or receiving organisations, need to go through an accreditation process. The criteria for accreditation are not publicly available, apart from the ESC Guide which states that accreditation for coordinating organisations and sending organisations will be considered as a "quality label for volunteering" and receiving organisations will be considered for a "quality label for volunteering for the host role."

While there has been no mention of orphanage volunteering in previous policies, it will most likely be mentioned in upcoming regulations. Amendments to the draft regulation were proposed by the European Parliament to include language supporting the transition from institutionalisation to family- and community based-care and child protection measures, as well as to ensure that all activities carried out within the programme are in line with the "do no harm" principle and activities involving direct contact with children be guided by the principle of the "best interest of the child". Further amendments, still under discussion, also propose that participants taking part in solidarity activities for the benefit of vulnerable groups including children be specifically trained and, when needed, subjected to background checks. Moreover, one of the proposed amendments reads that "the Programme should not support measures or initiatives that hamper the commitment to end institutionalisation or any placement that would be harmful to children or persons with disabilities."^{Ixxiv}

It is equally crucial that all of the awarding bodies responsible for granting quality labels (National Agencies, Executive Agencies and SALTOs^{lxxv}) to applicant organisations are well-informed about the harms caused by the institutionalisation of children and the role that orphanage volunteering plays in perpetuating this practice.

At the time of this mapping, we could not find a database of organisations that send volunteers or where they are received so it is challenging to determine how many residential childcare institutions have participated as part of the ECS or the previous EVS. However, an internet analysis of the programmes available identified several ESC placements and host projects in orphanages in Eastern Europe.^{Ixxvi}

FRANCE

Volunteering Sector

There are an estimated 14,000 to 17,000 French volunteers traveling abroad each year.^{Ixxvii} Volunteersending organisations in France can be divided into three areas: Charities and not-for-profit sending organisations, Government funded international volunteering and for-profit sending organisations.

Charities and not-for-profit sending organisations are organised through several networks and a few large actors. There are three main government funded international volunteering programmes and very few for-profit organisations sending volunteers. We will examine the role of each in more detail below.

Charities and not-for-profit sending organisations

The not-for-profit sector is organised around several different networks and big actors, the most important one being *France Volontaires*. *France Volontaires* is a platform created in 2009 operated by the French Ministry of Europe and Foreign Affairs with the aim of supporting the national government, local and regional authorities, and charities to develop and promote international volunteering. Volunteer organisations set up as for-profit organisations cannot become members. *France Volontaires* is also linked to other government departments, such as the French Ministry of National Education, Higher Education and Research, and its members include several prominent volunteer sending organisations (VSOs) such as: *DCC, La Guilde, the Cotravaux network*.

In addition to its activities in France, *France Volontaires* also operates a network of offices abroad called *Espaces Volontariats*^{*Ixxviii*} in Africa, Asia and South America, with some offices located in countries that have been identified as orphanage hotspots including Cambodia, Ghana, Haiti and Togo. *France Volontaires* has repeatedly commented on the issue of institutionalisation of children overseas and has expressed contradictory points of view on the matter.

In May 2019, for example, *France Volontaires*' Cambodian office shared a post on Facebook about a campaign 'to stop orphanage voluntourism' and declared that 'France Volontaires fully supports this initiative and shares VSO's vision of responsible volunteering!'^{Ixxix}. *France Volontaires*' website also features a section called *Attention au volontourisme!* (Beware of voluntourism!)^{Ixxx}, intended to warn future volunteers about the potential shortfalls of voluntourism. The webpage includes a list of articles on the subject, several of which focus on the problem of orphanage volunteering, such as ChildSafe's 'Children are not tourist attractions' campaign and a video called the "Voluntourist" by Chloé Sanguinetti. However, several members of *France Volontaires* offer volunteer placements in orphanages, and *France Volontaires* also regularly showcases projects in residential care institutions on its website. It is suggested that the not-for-profit volunteer sending organisations differentiate themselves from volunteer organisations with company status, and, in the context of orphanage volunteering. ^{Ixxxi}

Offering volunteer placements in orphanages is a common practice in the not-for-profit sector in France, through both independent and government-funded programmes. Many of the established not-for-profit volunteer sending organisations are organised in networks. None of these networks have a publicly available child protection policy. Although not all not-for-profit volunteer sending organisations have orphanage projects, an analysis of the various organisations' websites did not identify any with a clear statement against orphanage volunteering. All of the major networks we reviewed have members that offer orphanage volunteering opportunities.

Examples of the networks we reviewed include:

- <u>Coordination Sud</u>: A network of 164 French NGOs specialising in international development. Coordination Sud does not specialise in volunteering, although some of its members do (like France Volontaires).
- <u>CLONG-Volontariat</u>: A network of 13 NGOs that was previously focused on the VSI governmentfunded programme (see below) but has now widened its scope to international volunteering in general.
- <u>Cotravaux</u>: A network of 17 not-for-profits offering local or international group placements (*chantiers* in French).

French Government funded international volunteering programmes

There are three main governmental programmes that provide funding for international volunteering in France: The *Volontariat de Solidarité Internationale,* the *Service civique à l'étranger,* and the *European Solidarity Corps.* The number of French volunteers taking part in these programmes amounts to approximately 5,000 to 5,500 people participating per year (1,929 for the *VSI,* 1,547 for the *Service civique à l'étranger,*^{Ixxxii} and 1,757 for the EVS/CSE).^{Ixxxiii} Research identified a small, but not prominent, number of references to volunteering opportunities in residential childcare facilities across these programmes.

For-profit Sending Organisations

There are few French voluntary organisations that are set up as for-profit organisations in France. Three companies offering international volunteering placements operating in French and primarily targeting the French public were identified in this mapping. Out of the three, just one clearly offers orphanage volunteering placements, another ceased orphanage volunteering at the end of the 2017 and the third does not offer orphanage volunteer placements.

Tourism Sector

The tourism industry includes organisations that do not specialise in volunteering, but still include orphanages in their product offerings in a number of different ways, such as short-term visits (often a few hours as part of a tour), shows performed by orphans, or the sale of handmade crafts made by orphans. The two kinds of tourism most often referenced in France are traditional tourism and sustainable tourism (referred to in French as *tourisme solidaire/social/équitable /éthique/responsable/éco-responsable*).

Research suggests that travel packages that include the possibility of visiting or even spending a short time volunteering in an orphanage are more common amongst travel operators that consider themselves to be "sustainable". In France, it appears that supporting an orphanage is a legitimate way of authentically visiting a destination and contributing to a charitable cause at the same time.

Traditional Tourism

<u>Entreprises du voyage</u> is the national network which groups the main local and international players of the French travel sector and has more than 3,800 members. No mentions of the issues surrounding child protection or orphanages were found on their website.

Analysis of three of the most prominent tour-operators in France (Club Med, Pierre & Vacances and TUI France) concluded that orphanage visits are not very common in traditional tourism. The French <u>Accor</u> <u>Group</u>, a major player in the hospitality sector worldwide, has published an <u>Ethics and corporate social</u> <u>responsibility charter</u>, which pledges to comply with a number of commitments. Issues surrounding child protection such as child labour, paedophilia and sexual tourism are addressed, but the document makes no mention of orphanage volunteering.

Sustainable Tourism

Sustainable tourism is a relatively new form of traveling which aims to provide customers with more genuine and ethical travel experiences abroad. There are several networks dedicated to sustainable tourism in France, the major networks are listed below:

- <u>Association pour le Tourisme Equitable et Solidaire</u> (ATES) (tourismesolidaire.org), a network of 32 actors (mainly tour operators) specialising in sustainable tourism.
- <u>Voyageurs et Voyagistes éco-responsables</u> (VVE Ecotourisme) a network of 12 independent individual and for-profit organisations specialising in eco-sustainable tourism.
- <u>Agir pour un Tourisme Responsable</u> (ATR) a network of 34 actors specialising in sustainable tourism and development
- <u>Acteurs du tourisme durable</u> (ATD) a network of 90 tourism professionals (agencies, medias, local authorities, etc.) advocating for a more sustainable way of travelling abroad.

In 2015, the *ATR* network published a blog post^{lxxxiv} about the problem with 'orphanage voluntourism', in which it warns against short-term visits or volunteer placements in residential care institutions. However, the article suggests that such practices are deemed acceptable under certain circumstances, and recommendations are given on how to adopt appropriate behaviour when visiting an orphanage. An analysis of the sustainable tourism products available in the French market found evidence of orphanage tourism in all four of these networks. No clear statements on child protection in general or orphanages were identified.

Education Sector

Student groups or organised trips with schools or universities are not a common practice in France, and no evidence suggesting that the sector is currently growing could be found. A handful of schools, known as *Grandes écoles* ('highly selective, elite, and prestigious institutions'),^{lxxxv} offer programmes that encourage their students to participate in a volunteering project, either in France or overseas. Such programmes can be mandatory and part of a student's curriculum.

The Excelia Group (comprised of three *Grandes écoles* from La Rochelle) includes in its Bachelor curriculum an 8 to 12-week 'solidarity project', that can be carried out in France or abroad.^{lxxxvi} The ESDES (business school of the Lyon Catholic University) also has a similar programme.^{lxxxvii} There were several examples of orphanage volunteering trips through these programmes although these were identified through an internet search so it is challenging to ascertain how common this practice is.

It can be assumed that schools offering International Baccalaureate (ibo.org) programmes also encourage their students to take part in volunteering projects, as part of the IB's community service component.^{Ixxxviii} Evidence suggests that some of these projects take place in residential childcare institutions. Apart from these isolated cases, very few examples of volunteer placements can be found

among French schools and universities and no guidance could be found regarding student or group volunteering. However, there seems to be a significant number of individual initiatives emanating from students, who are taking it upon themselves to either organise or fundraise their volunteering placements.

The <u>Étudiants & Développement</u> network, a partner of *France Volontaires*, currently lists more than 1,000 university student initiatives for international development all over the world. The internet research conducted suggests that orphanages are present in several of these projects and include volunteering and fundraising.^{Ixxxix}

Faith-based Sector

The main religion in France is Catholicism, followed by Islam and Protestantism.^{xc} Mission trips are not a common practice in France, and there seem to be very few queries on search engines for *voyage missionnaire* (the French equivalent of "mission trip"), with only approximately 10 monthly searches for this term as of July 2019.^{xci} However, there are a number of volunteer sending organisations that have strong ties with the (mostly Catholic) Church.

Evidence of volunteer placements in orphanages were found in all the main faith-based sending organisations reviewed in the mapping.^{xcii} Organisations with religious associations also hold a prominent place in the French government-funded programmes. Figures from 2017 show that about 51 percent of *VSI* placements were carried out through such organisations, and four out of the six organisations that hosted more than 100 *VSI* in 2017 were associated with the Catholic church (*DCC*, *SCD*, *FIDESCO* and *Enfants du Mékong*).^{xciii} There are also a significant number of French parishes that have relationships with orphanages through either the sending of international volunteers, donations, or by organising fundraising events (concerts, meals, etc.) in aid of orphanages. In July 2019, 467 results were found for the query 'orphelinat^{xciv} site:catholique.fr'. ^{xcv}

The Muslim charity <u>Secours Islamique France</u> (SIF) produced a report in 2013 following the 2010 Haiti earthquake, which focuses on the problem of orphanages in Haiti. In this report, *SIF* states that they are leading concrete actions to prevent family separation and are pushing forward to either reunite the children with their biological family or to place them in foster families. *SIF* also claims that the placement of children in residential childcare institutions should only be a 'last resort and temporary measure'.^{xcvi}

It should be noted that Islam includes in its basic principles the compulsory donation of a believer's wealth to charity (with precise calculations on what proportion of one's wealth should be given). This is referred to as *Zakat*. Orphans and orphanages are frequently the beneficiaries of Zakat donations, but there was no evidence in this mapping exercise that orphanage volunteering is linked to this practice.

Non-Governmental Organisations

In France, NGOs, trade unions, religious organisations and political parties are all registered as not-forprofit organisations. Our research did not find data sets solely focused on NGOs which makes it more difficult to track the types of services NGOs are providing and their specific contribution to orphanage volunteering.^{xcvii}

GERMANY

Volunteering Sector

There are an estimated 22,000 to 32,000 German volunteers travelling abroad each year.^{xcviii} The German volunteering sector consists of not-for-profit organisations (networks and volunteer sending organisations), as well as a significant number of volunteering for-profit organisations specifically operating in German targeting the German public.

Charities and not-for-profit sending organisations

There are several hundred not-for-profit organisations that send volunteers abroad. A study of one of the major NGO networks counted at least 211 organisations that were part of one of the government-funded programmes. Twenty-six organisations also offer "flexible volunteering", a term used to describe all types of volunteering outside of government funded or government regulated programmes. Several sending organisations that offer government funded volunteer placements in orphanages also offer flexible volunteering in the same host project for shorter durations, with a less restrictive selection process and less pre-departure training.

Many organisations are organised into networks. The main networks are:

- Arbeitskreis Lernen und Helfen in Übersee (AKLHÜ) representing secular organisations
- <u>Aktionsgemeinschaft Dienst für den Frieden</u> (AGDF) with 33 members mostly associated with the the Protestant church.
- <u>Evangelische Freiwilligendienste</u> (gGmbH) the central office for Protestant provider organisations for volunteering in Germany and abroad
- <u>Verein entwicklungspolitischer Austauschorganisationen</u> (ventao)

German Government funded volunteering programmes

Government funded volunteering programmes play an important role in Germany with the main programmes being: <u>weltwärts</u>, <u>Internationaler Jugendfreiwilligendienst</u> (IJFD), and <u>kulturweit</u>. In addition, as previously stated, the European Union funds the <u>Europäisches Solidaritätskorps</u> ESK (European Solidarity Corps ESC), which recently has replaced the *Europäischer Freiwilligendienst EFD* (European Voluntary Service EVS)

Together, these programmes enable almost 7,400 German volunteers per year to go abroad. Only notfor-profit organisations can apply for funding from different German ministries (or the European Union for the ESC) and hence become *Trägerorganisationen* (provider organisations). The number of volunteers is directly related to the budget allocated to the programme and cannot be extended at will. A German volunteer sending organisation will either enter a partnership with a local incoming organisation in the destination country which in turn will identify suitable host projects where the volunteers will do their work or establish direct relations with a host project.

weltwärts

weltwärts is probably the most relevant government funded programme in this context as it is conceived as a development learning service with host projects exclusively in the developing world. It is funded by the German Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development and managed by the weltwärts coordination office (*Koordinierungsstelle weltwärts*) at *Engagement Global*, a not-for-profit limited organisation dedicated to supporting and strengthening the developmental commitment of the civil society. A search for "waise" (orphan) in its centralised project database^{xcix} shows 601 different volunteering opportunities with orphans, many of them in typical residential childcare institutions / orphanages. Currently, there are about 180 German sending organisations. Not all of them are volunteering specialists; some organisations are first and foremost development charities that aim to support their activities on the ground through volunteering.

It was not possible to assess within the scope of this mapping how many organisations offer orphanage placements. This is because terms like "*kinderheim*" (children's home) are also used to describe residential childcare institutions. In order to become a sending organisation and apply for funds, not-for-profit organisations must amongst other things:

- Be a member of one of currently five quality associations (*Qualitätsverbünde*).^c Three of these quality networks are associated with either the Catholic or the Protestant church.
- Obtain within two years a quality certification from one of the two certification bodies, QUIFD and *Gütegemeinschaft Internationaler Freiwilligendienst* (see the section on certification for more details).

There have been ongoing discussions between the German Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development and volunteer provider organisations about orphanage volunteering since 2017. However, weltwärts has not yet published a position statement and its provider organisations continue to offer orphanage volunteering placements.

According to members of the weltwärts coordination office, the number of orphanage placements is declining and "concrete measures" have been taken in Ghana, Uganda, and South Africa.

- weltwärts' arguments to justify the continued placement of volunteers in orphanages include that:
 - The orphanages they support are registered with local authorities
 - Longer term placements are the norm (weltwärts volunteer placements average 11-12 months) which they feel combats the challenges of children forming an attachment to the volunteer
 - Many of the placements found under the keyword of "orphan" are actually boarding schools or other educational institutions hosting orphans.
 - There is extensive pre-departure training.

However, an analysis of weltwärts' central project database identified 85 placements for projects including "waise" (orphan) + Ghana, while a governmental action plan of 2010 refers to only 5 "legally approved" residential care institutions in the country.^{ci}

Internationaler Jugendfreiwilligendienst IJFD (International Youth Volunteering Service)

The IJFD is the second biggest government funded programme is run by the Federal Ministry for Family, Senior Citizens, Women and Youth. About a third of the programme's volunteers are placed in Africa, Asia, or Latin America.^{cii} The most recent document lists 112 provider organisations.^{ciii} As the IJFD does not have a central database of placements, it is much more difficult than with weltwärts to establish the prevalence of orphanage volunteering within this programme. However, an online search identified numerous orphanage placements. All provider organisations must adhere to a *Zentrale Stelle für Qualitätsmanagement* (central places for quality management), which appears to be very similar, if not identical with the quality associations of the weltwärts programme.

kulturweit

kulturweit is the international cultural voluntary service of the German Commission for UNESCO and funded by the Federal Foreign Office. As the only government funded programme with a centralized

application system, it does not work with accredited provider organisations. Instead, the German Commission for UNESCO directly assigns volunteers to its partner organisations in the global South, Eastern Europe and the CIS. The sending organisations are all linked to the German government or the UNSECO and include: the German Academic Exchange Service (*Deutscher Akademischer Austauschdienst DAAD*), the German Archaeological Institute, the Deutsche Welle Akademie, the Goethe-Institut, the Educational Exchange Service in cooperating with the Central Agency for Schools Abroad and National Commissions for UNESCO worldwide.

With this set of host projects that operate "within the framework of Germany's foreign culture relations and education policy", orphanage volunteering does not play a significant role.

For-Profit Sending Organisations

Since for-profit organisations do not have access to government funded programmes, all volunteers going abroad through for-profit organisations fall into the flexible volunteering category. No exact data is available for the number of volunteers sending organisations set up as companies with a presence in Germany. In addition to companies headquartered in Germany, there are also foreign companies that have a presence in Germany, but are headquartered elsewhere, such as <u>Projects Abroad</u> headquartered in the UK, or <u>Iko Poran</u> headquartered in Brazil. It is estimated that there are approximately 25 to 40 for-profit organisations, but the lack of data makes it difficult to assess how widespread the practice of orphanage volunteering is, or was, in Germany. An analysis from the report *From Volunteering to Voluntourism*^{civ} found that 14 out of 25 German volunteer organisations (the majority of them for-profit organisations) offered orphanage programmes in the spring of 2018. In recent years, a number of for-profit organisations have made public statements that they have divested from orphanage volunteering, including some of the biggest volunteer organisations, namely Projects Abroad, Praktikawelten, Rainbow Garden Village (RGV), Travelworks and Step Africa. However, there remains a number of for-profit organisations offering orphanage volunteering opportunities.

Certification

There are two certification bodies that provide quality certifications to not-for-profit volunteer sending organisations: <u>Qualität in Freiwilligendiensten</u> (QUIFD) and <u>Gütegemeinschaft Internationaler</u> <u>Freiwilligendienst</u> / <u>RAL Gütezeichen Internationaler Freiwilligendienst</u>. The number of certified organisations has significantly increased since it became mandatory in 2014 for organisations to obtain a quality certification in order to become a weltwärts provider. Neither certification includes the verification of child protection policies in general or specifically relating to orphanage volunteering. The guidelines mainly focus on the relationship between sending and receiving organisation/host projects, as well as the relationship between sending organisation and volunteer. The nature of the host projects and the actual work a volunteer is doing are not being assessed. For-profit organisations do not have access to these certifications as they are excluded either explicitly (QUIFD) or implicitly (RAL Gütezeichen) from applying.

The <u>forum anders reisen</u> (forum travelling differently) is a coalition of sustainable travel operators (mostly for-profit organisations and some not-for-profits) and has been certifying its members since 2009 with TourCert certification^{cv} for sustainable tourism. At the request of several volunteer organisations with company status that were looking for volunteering quality certification but could not obtain it with QUIFD and RAL Gütezeichen because of their legal status, the *forum anders reisen* introduced a new chapter on "voluntourism" in its membership criteria in June 2019. Voluntourism is defined as "a form of travel which faces two new perspectives compared to other travel products: Travelers become volunteers

themselves in the project. And the selected project will be part of the travel offer and location of the guests."cvi

Criteria related to orphanage volunteering from forum anders reisen

- 4.1.5. The project assignments have a minimum duration of 4 weeks. In the social field, especially, care is taken to ensure that volunteers do not become main reference persons of children and adolescents.
- 4.1.7. For projects with children, there is an additional child protection policy for all involved parties.
- 4.1.8 Projects in orphanages, children's homes and all-day schools with overnight accommodation are excluded.
- 4.2.1 Upon registration, volunteers must submit the following documents: (...) extended police certificate of good conduct, (...) The signing of a general code of conduct and a child protection policy for projects in contact with children.
- 4.2.3 The exclusive use of **photos with children** and other persons for whom **permission has been obtained**.

New members of *forum anders reisen* must commit to respecting the membership criteria and enter a certification process with TourCert. In September 2019, three volunteer specialists were members of *forum anders reisen:* Karmalaya (headquartered in Austria), Praktikawelten, and Rainbow Garden Village.

TourCert will release details of its certification process in this regard in September or October 2019 and enter a pilot phase for this new certification. During this pilot phase, TourCert will review the practicality of the new criteria.^{cvii}

A German working group existed during an attempt to establish an international industry standard for "International Volunteer Tourism" (ISO/TC 228/WG 12), but the work of this group ended in 2017. The project appears to have officially ended in February 2018.

Public Debate

The public debate on orphanage volunteering started around 2012 with the first media coverage of the issue.^{cviii} Public attention and debate increased in February 2015, with the original release of the study "From Volunteering to Voluntourism."^{cix} The study contains a specific chapter on "Respecting the Well-Being of the Child" with a section called "No to Orphanage Tourism!". Its chapter "Voluntourism in Practice – An Analysis of 44 Products" analysed "voluntourism" products sold by a total of twenty three different operators, of which 20 were for-profit organisations, and concluded that "voluntourism operators hardly adhere to the basic rules of sustainable development and child protection." While it condemns the effect on child development and the dangers of child trafficking, it restrains its criticism to "*short-term volunteering*", while arguing that "*The best support for orphans without any other option but to live in orphanages is therefore to financially support responsibly managed institutions, or a longer volunteer service during a stay of at least six months. For such a volunteer position, the volunteers need to be carefully assessed.*"^{cx} The latter part can be interpreted as a reference to government funded programmes.

Voluntourism is defined in the study as "short-term volunteer services with high adventure – and experience-related content" offered by "commercial tour operators". The study has gone on to become a reference point for much of the media coverage on the topic of international volunteering, as well as orphanage tourism and orphanage volunteering.^{cxi} Following the position of the study, most media coverage has focused on orphanage volunteering organised by for-profit organisations and has not addressed comparable volunteering offers by not-for-profit organisations or government funded programmes. The term "voluntourism" is therefore frequently associated only with short-term volunteering when provided by for-profit organisations.

The study and the ensuing media coverage have certainly played a significant role in the decision of various volunteering for-profit organisations to divest from orphanage volunteering. Another major point of reference in the public debate is the German branch of the <u>Eurodesk network</u> that "unites over 1,100 youth experts in 36 countries under a mission to raise awareness among young people on learning mobility opportunities and to encourage them to become active citizens." In Germany, Eurodesk is funded by the Federal Ministry for Family, Senior Citizens, Women and Youth, as well as the European Union, and publishes the website <u>rausvonzuhaus.de</u> (get out of the house.de) which is dedicated to international mobility, including international volunteering. Rausvonzuhaus.de includes a page entitled "Voluntourismus"^{cxii} with voluntourism being defined as an offering by "commercial intermediary and travel agencies". The page advises against projects with children in developing countries with specific references to the dangers of orphanages while at the same time offering orphanage volunteering by NGOs in its *Last Minute Market*.^{cxiii}

Tourism Sector

The tourism industry includes organisations that do not specialise in volunteering, but that can still include orphanages in their product offerings in a number of ways, such as short-term visits (often a few hours as part of a tour), shows performed by orphans or the sale of handmade crafts made by orphans. We will distinguish between two different kinds of tourism: "traditional" and "sustainable" tourism (referred to in German as *nachhaltiger/sanfter* Tourismus).

As in France, our research suggests that travel packages that include the possibility of visiting or even volunteering for a short time in an orphanage are more common amongst travel operators that consider themselves as "sustainable". Volunteering in orphanages, visiting orphanages or supporting orphanages do not seem to be a cause for concern. On the contrary, involvement in orphan care seems to be considered as a legitimate way to authentically visit a destination and to contribute to a charitable cause at the same time.

Traditional Tourism

The member list of <u>The Code</u> shows 21 members for Germany, including the volunteer organisation Travelworks. The <u>Deutsche Reiseverband</u> (DRV) is the official German travel association and signed The Code as early as 2001.

According to their website, "The DRV informs its members on the child protection codex and motivates them to apply the six criteria." It also has a working group on child protection which focuses on sexual exploitation of children through "Information and training of tourism staff in destination countries and information and education for travellers".^{cxiv}

Together with ECPAT Germany, as well as the German, Austrian and Swiss Ministries, the DRV has launched the campaign "Nicht wegsehen" (Don't look away) which calls on German speaking tourists to report sexual exploitation of children during their travels, with the website nicht-wegsehen.net as the basis for the campaign. The recently released Toolbox for member companies does not make specific references to orphanages.^{cxv} The DRV also organises "destination workshops" in collaboration with ECPAT to educate the tourism staff in destination countries on the issue of child protection. While some workshops do not mention orphanage volunteering (Sri Lanka, 2017) others do (Indonesia, 2018).^{cxvi} However, review of their work through their website shows that even members who are active on the DRV's child protection working group still support orphanages in many different ways, although this seems to be happening on a small scale.^{cxvii} We suspect that there is still a significant knowledge gap about the dangers of orphanages and orphanage tourism.

At the same time, our research has shown that orphanage tourism does not play a significant role in the packages of traditional German travel companies, as it was difficult to find travel packages that included visits to orphanages. The few examples we found were usually part of a travel itinerary of several days.

The TUI group headquartered in Germany is regularly quoted as an example of the commercialisation of volunteering as it had bought several volunteering companies in the 2000s but sold the last remaining brand in 2017.^{cxviii} In its Modern Slavery Statement in 2018 as a response to the UK Modern Slavery Act, the TUI Group states: "*Orphanage visits do not form part of our excursions portfolio: TUI Destination Experiences prohibit orphanage visits (and school visits during school hours) in their 2018 Service Manuals.*"^{cxix}

Sustainable Tourism (nachhaltiger/sanfter Tourismus)

Sustainable tourism is a relatively new form of traveling that aims at providing customers with more genuine and ethical travel experiences abroad. As discussed in the certification section, the main actor of sustainable tourism in Germany is the federation *forum anders reisen* (forum travelling differently), a coalition of sustainable travel operators (for-profit and not-for-profit organisations) with currently around 130 members. On application, all members must respect a catalogue of criteria^{cxx} and seek certification from the partner organisation TourCert within four years.

As one of these new criteria is a minimum duration of four months for volunteering projects, it is not clear how the voluntourism criteria will impact the current orphanage tourism related offerings of the organisation's members. Currently most offerings that include visits to orphanages are sometimes paired with partner projects funded through Corporate Social Responsibility funds of for-profit organisations.^{cxxi}

It was much easier to find sustainable travel products including stops in orphanages, than traditional travel products. Orphanages still seem to be largely perceived as legitimate and, authentic charity projects to support, with orphanage tourism being seen as a sustainable way to support and meet the local population. Charities and Non-Governmental Organisations do not appear to play a significant role in the sustainable tourism market in Germany.

Education Sector

Student groups or organised volunteering trips to the global South with schools or universities are not a common practice in Germany, and no evidence could be found to suggest that the sector is currently growing. The few volunteering programmes in German language that were found^{cxxii} were all offered by

non-German volunteering organisations that most likely translated web pages targeting schools or universities from the original language into German.

It can be assumed that schools offering International Baccalaureate programmes also encourage their students to take part in volunteering projects, as part of the IB's community service component.^{cxxiii} As apparent in the French section, evidence suggests that some of these projects take place in residential childcare institutions.^{cxxiv}

Apart from these isolated cases, very few examples of institutional volunteer placements can be found among German schools and universities and no kind of guidance or direction seems to be currently in place in Germany when it comes to student or group volunteering. However, there seems to be a significant number of individual initiatives originating from the students, who are taking it upon themselves to either organise or fundraise their volunteering placements.

Two national networks of development initiatives exist: <u>Weitblicker</u> and <u>Studieren ohne Grenzen</u> (Studying without Borders) and on both websites a search on "waisenhaus" produces results that indicate support of orphanages.

Faith-Based Sector

In Germany, Christianity is the largest religion. Out of 83 million inhabitants, 44 million are associated with either one of the two mainstream churches. They are almost evenly split between the Catholic and the Protestant church (Evangelische Kirche) with approximately 24,500 and 21,000 parishes respectively. However, the Christian landscape is broader than this and, other churches are harder to quantify, as they usually do not collect church tax. There are believed to be 1.3 million Christians associated with other religious communities within Protestantism that may self-associate with terms like Evangelicalism, Pietism, Pentecostalism or consider themselves non-denominational and which take the form of free churches, or independent congregations that are formally within the Protestant Church. There are also a small number of Orthodox Churches.

Faith-based organisations play an important role as provider organisations and as quality associations in government funded programmes like weltwärts or IJFD (see section on "Government funded international volunteering" for details), as well as in flexible volunteering. Subsequently, orphanage volunteering plays a significant role in faith-based volunteering in Germany. The Catholic Church also markets these programmes with an explicit reference to missions as "Missionarin auf Zeit" (temporary missionary).^{cxxv}

The marketing website of the mainline Protestant Church describes a similar programme called "Diakonisches Jahr im Ausland" (Christian Social Welfare Year Abroad).^{cxxvi} There are at least three government accredited provider organisations for government funded programmes, including the <u>Global</u> <u>Volunteer Service</u>, <u>Co-workers International</u>, as well as <u>Operation Mobilisation</u> with several of them mentioning orphanage volunteering. There are also many other faith-based organisations that organise volunteering and mission trips.

While an internet search did not find any public statement by church-based organisations that takes a position either for or against orphanage volunteering, the website "tourism-watch.de", an initiative of Brot für die Welt (Bread for the World), the official development NGO of the Protestant church, features a number of articles that are critical of volunteering in orphanages. Brot für die Welt and Tourism Watch also co-published the previously mentioned study "From Volunteering to Voluntourism."^{cxxvii}

The internet search also shows that there seems to be a significant number of Christian German parishes that are involved with orphanages^{cxxviii} through the sending of international volunteers, donations, or the organisation of fundraising events (concerts, meals, etc.) in aid of orphanages. Our researchers were unable, however, to assess the precise extent of this phenomenon and how frequently on-site visits of the orphanages, group volunteering or individual volunteering occur.

Muslims make up around 5,5% of Germany's population, but we did not find any volunteer organisations with ties to Islam.

THE UNITED KINGDOM

Volunteering Sector

A data set does not exist in the UK on the number and make-up of travel companies contributing to orphanages overseas, so analysis was undertaken to assess the extent of support by looking at numerous membership bodies and advertising websites within the tourism sector.

By looking at advertising websites, 44 volunteer travel companies were identified who are all registered in the UK and offer volunteering placements in childcare institutions. This is unlikely to be a complete representation of the size of the industry, as not all for-profit organisations will advertise in this manner. The majority of these companies also advertise within UK universities.

The *British Educational Travel Association* (BETA) is a membership body for student and youth educational travel organisations. It currently has 120 members. BETA claims to "continue to improve the quality of services provided by members", although there is no guidance on its website pertaining to ethics or sustainability of travel.^{cxxix} Out of the eight members who are listed as offering international volunteering opportunities, five focus solely on delivery within the global North. The remaining three organisations all offer orphanage volunteering opportunities. BETA also runs the annual *British Youth Travel Awards*, which has a recurring category for *Best Volunteering Organisation*. The website claims that "this category is designed to reward UK based organisations engaged in volunteer tourism that can demonstrate the delivery of benefits to the local communities in which they work, and the volunteers involved". However, the 2017 award winner (as well as the other two award finalists) offer orphanage volunteering placements, suggesting that BETA have not yet recognised the negative impact of the institutionalisation of children and how volunteering contributes to this.^{cxxx}

At the end of 2018, the <u>Year Out Group</u>, a membership body for gap year providers in the UK announced that its members will no longer offer or recommend volunteer placements in residential care settings and orphanages, with effect from June 2019.^{cxxxi}

In terms of advice for travellers, the UK *Foreign and Commonwealth Office* (FCO)updated its guidance for gap year students, volunteering overseas, and adventure travelling to include reference to orphanage tourism and volunteering.^{cxxxii} In addition, on the guidance page for visiting Nepal, it reads: *"The British Embassy has received reports of volunteer opportunities at orphanages which are profit oriented organisations rather than charities. If you're volunteering at this type of organisation, you could be contributing to child exploitation. Contact the Nepali Central Child Welfare Board for confirmation before signing up to volunteer for one of these organisations."^{cxxxiii} In October 2019, the FCO introduced Travel Advice about volunteering and highlights the link with child exploitation.^{cxxxiv}*

It is also worth noting that in the summer of 2018 the <u>Association of British Travel Agents</u> (ABTA) issued advice to gap year students planning on volunteering abroad, which included warnings against orphanage volunteering, specifically stating "*There is growing evidence orphanages can negatively affect the children who are in this environment and by working in orphanages, volunteers can inadvertently cause harm to children. ABTA has been taking an active role in supporting child safeguarding for many years and advises its Members to move away from volunteering in orphanages."^{cxxxv} ABTA and Hope and Homes for Children now co-lead an <u>Orphanage Tourism Taskforce</u> along with travel companies such as Intrepid and Tui.*

Education Sector

There is much anecdotal evidence to suggest that the education sector as a whole plays a significant role in the proliferation of volunteering opportunities within residential childcare institutions globally. However, specific studies were not found relating to the extent of this support within the European countries featured in this report. A 2014 study found that many representatives of schools and universities have minimal knowledge of development contexts and thus fail to recognise the potential challenges of delivering volunteering projects overseas.^{cxxxvi} This would suggest that promotion or support for placements within residential care settings could potentially be high.

Within the United Kingdom, some progress has been seen in universities over the last few years with regards to knowledge and attitudes towards the possible harms of international volunteering and particularly that of orphanage volunteering. The <u>Student Volunteering Network</u>, which is a peer network for staff working in UK higher or further education institutions supporting student volunteering, both at home and overseas, has a resource hub including guidance on international volunteering and orphanage volunteering.^{cxxxvii} They are also a signatory of the '<u>Stop Orphanage Volunteering</u>' pledge, created by the *London School of Economics*, alongside nine other universities and student social action organisations.

However, despite the progress made, out of the 148 universities in the UK, 39 continue to actively promote residential childcare volunteering placements to students. It is unclear, due to needing a student login to access opportunities, whether a further 19 universities promote orphanage volunteering placements or not. Although not actively promoting placements to volunteer in residential childcare centres abroad, out of the remaining 109 Universities, only 34 offer guidance to their students about the harms associated with orphanage volunteering placements.

In addition to Student Unions and Student Careers Services where the majority of volunteering opportunities are advertised, numerous student-led initiatives were discovered that run volunteering projects overseas. Out of a total of 10 initiatives assessed, only one appeared to involve volunteering in a residential childcare setting and there was a clear message on their website about this project being designed alongside a local partner to support the process of deinstitutionalisation.^{cxxxviii}

Students in the UK may also get the opportunity to volunteer overseas through involvement with their University's *Raising and Giving* society (RAG). There are 72 RAGs across the UK. They exist to fundraise for charity partners, often engaging in 'expeditions' abroad. Finding data on these expeditions was difficult, as RAGs often publicise opportunities via student newsletters which are not accessible to the public. It appears to be one of the biggest expedition partners. *Challenges Abroad*, claim not to support orphanage volunteering. However, *Challenges Abroad* are owned by a larger company called the *FutureSense Foundation* who do offer residential care volunteering projects, which suggests it is not always clear to students who exactly they are fundraising on behalf of. In addition to expeditions, RAGs could directly fundraise for a residential care institution, or for an NGO who supports one. The *National*

<u>Student Fundraising Association</u> who facilitate RAG activity give no guidance on their website about the issue of orphanage volunteering.

A major limitation with regards to the mapping of UK university involvement in the institutionalisation of children overseas is that the advertisement of volunteering placements can happen in a variety of ways, which is very difficult to track or regulate. For example, the majority of volunteer travel companies who wish to advertise to a student population at a particular university will contact numerous staff members asking them to push out the opportunity. Although it is straightforward to map the extent of support from Unions and Careers Services, it is very difficult to monitor, for example, the number of individual lecturers across a university who decide to directly email their students promoting an orphanage volunteering placement. A clear example of this is seen at City University in the UK, where the student volunteering. However, a particular department within the University was discovered to be organising its own 'trips' to an orphanage in Ethiopia.^{cxxxix}

In addition to promotion, during the mapping it was discovered that at least seven UK universities offer scholarships to students who wish to volunteer abroad. This possible funding comes with no clear guidance on choosing an ethical, sustainable placement and no caution is given with regards to the risks surrounding orphanage volunteering. One university was even found to offer an academic module where students could volunteer abroad. Again, no clear guidance is given as to what type of placement is appropriate, which means it becomes far easier for students to take up orphanage volunteering opportunities.

A recent development within the UK university sector, that has possible implications for the continued supply of volunteers to residential care institutions abroad, is a campaign launched by <u>Universities UK</u> <u>International</u> (UUKi). UUKi is the international branch of Universities UK, a representative body that champions UK institutions in global spaces. The campaign focuses on doubling the percentage of students participating in study, work and volunteer abroad placements during their academic degrees by 2020. So far, 80 Universities have signed up to the campaign charter and have committed to increasing the number of students they support to go abroad during their studies; promoting the value of studying, working or volunteering abroad, and enhancing the accessibility of these three things to their students.^{cxl}

Although it is thought that only 2.6% of UK students who have gone abroad whilst studying have done so through a volunteering placement,^{cxli} such a large scale target across so many universities, without clear regulation and guidance, risks seeing a severe increase in the number of students participating in orphanage volunteering from the UK.

During the mapping, other sources of information on overseas volunteering programmes for UK students were assessed. Organisations and websites, such as the <u>National Union of Students</u>, <u>The Student Room</u> (the largest online community for students in the UK), *Prospects* (a popular careers guidance website) and <u>STA Travel</u> (a prominent student travel company within the UK) were looked into. It was found that none of them provided clear guidance to their readership about the harms caused by volunteering in a residential childcare setting. There have been some campaigns targeting students and UK universities, like the <u>#HelpingnotHelping</u> campaign launched in October 2019 by Lumos to encourage policies against orphanage tourism and volunteering, however more systematic changes are needed.

With regards to mapping school support in the UK, limited data could be found. According to the *Compare School Performance* government website, there are 6,436 secondary schools across the UK. Without looking at each school individually, it is impossible to know if they offer opportunities to their

students to fundraise for, or visit, residential care centres abroad. In order to get a sense of school involvement, the top 30 ranked schools and the average 30 ranked schools by exam performance were assessed. This data set included a range of different UK schools, including academies, colleges, independent schools and special schools. Amongst the top 30 schools, two were found to offer 'trips' to visit orphanages abroad, whilst six engaged in fundraising activities directly for residential care centres overseas. In terms of the average 30 ranked schools, only one was found to have fundraised for a residential childcare centre. This data is not reliable enough to draw any strong conclusions, but it does suggest that schools within the UK *do* contribute to the institutionalisation of children overseas via volunteering opportunities and fundraising initiatives.

When looking at school associations, like the *Independent Schools Association*, evidence was found of individual schools having links to orphanages directly, or charities set up to support orphanages.^{cxlii} A thorough data set analysing these relationships does not exist, but associations may be able to support additional mapping.

As for organisations advertising orphanage volunteering opportunities directly to schools, only two British-registered organisations were found who claim to work with a total of over 100 schools. As well as general Internet analysis, the *Expedition Providers Association* (EPA) was assessed to provide a list of third party expedition companies who promote to schools. Amongst EPA's membership of 19 organisations, only 1 was found to support residential childcare institutions abroad. Again, no data set exists on school expedition organisations, so this figure should be considered the absolute minimum.

Faith-Based Sector

In the United Kingdom, Christianity is the largest religion, making up 59.3% of the religious demographic. Islam is the second largest, with 4.8%.^{cxliii} There are believed to be approximately 340 Christian denominations and upwards of 50,700 churches,^{cxliv} in addition to 1,750 mosques across the UK.^{cxlv} Since as religious institutions are often exempt from reporting under the *Charity Commission* which covers charities in England and Wales, the data which exists relies heavily on self-reporting. Without being able to contact each church and mosque individually it is impossible to build a clear picture of current support for orphanages overseas. However, we do know that more than a quarter of charities in the UK are faith-based, with certain areas of work, such as overseas aid, having faith-based organisations making up over half of their number.^{cxlvi} When considering the 1421 British NGOs working overseas who list their main beneficiaries as children and young people and were listed when searching 'orphan' in the existing data set, 397 report to be faith-based.

Previous research, specifically into Muslim charities, notes that key areas of focus are often "interest-free micro-finance, orphan care or food distribution". The focus on orphan care is said to be significant as it is directly referenced in the Qu'ran.^{cxlvii}

<u>Home for Good</u> a UK adoption and fostering charity, commissioned ComRes (a leading research consultancy and member of the British Polling Council) to run a comparative survey, with the aim of ascertaining whether Christians are more likely to support overseas orphanages than people of other faiths or none.^{cxt/viii} ComRes interviewed 6,120 British adults online across the UK (excluding Northern Ireland) between the 17th and 23rd of August 2018. Data was weighted to be demographically representative of all UK adults aged 18 and over. Regular church goers made up 9% of the sample (565 respondents).

When asked whether they were actively involved in donating or sending items to orphanages, regular churchgoers were **three times more likely** than British adults overall to say that they were actively involved (16% vs. 5%). One in five British adults (20%) said that they did *not* consider this kind of project to be important, which is twice the proportion that said the same among regular churchgoers (11%).

Regular churchgoers were **seven times more likely** than British adults overall to say that they were actively involved with visiting or volunteering in overseas orphanages (7% vs. 1%). British adults overall were more likely than British churchgoers to say that they did *not* think visiting or volunteering in an overseas orphanage is an important activity (27% vs.17%).

However, the survey also showed that regular churchgoers were more than **twice as likely** as British adults overall to be actively involved in donating or sending items to charities that run family and/or community-based projects (28% vs.12%). Both British churchgoers and British adults overall equally considered it important, even when they were not actively involved (34%). British adults overall were more likely than regular churchgoers to say they did *not* consider donating or sending items to charities which run family and/or community-based projects to be important (18% vs. 10%).

When it came to visiting or volunteering with overseas charities that run family and/or community-based projects, regular churchgoers were **five times more likely** than British adults overall to do so (10% vs. 2%). British adults overall were almost twice as likely as regular churchgoers to say that they did not consider this kind of project to be important (26% vs.14%).

The **overall findings** of the ComRes survey clearly indicate that British churchgoing adults are consistently more likely to say that they are actively involved in supporting vulnerable children overseas than British adults overall. However, there is a discrepancy in who this support goes to, with both orphanages and family-based care programmes receiving support in the form of volunteers and financial aid. Thus, there is a need for more education and awareness raising amongst British churchgoing adults about the harms of institutional care and orphanage volunteering.

Earlier in 2019, Home for Good commissioned a second survey. The second survey was conducted by Christian Research, which is part of the Bible Society Group and is an independent market research agency. Christian Research operates a monthly online panel with 5000 members called Resonate, which is the only multi-denominational, publicly accessible panel of committed, practising Christians in the UK. Approximately 1000 panel members are surveyed each month. The aim of this survey was to find out more about the extent and nature of Christian involvement in overseas orphanages.

Six questions were commissioned, and the survey ran for ten days from the 28th of June until the 8th of July 2019, with 1276 people completing the survey. There was good representation amongst the eight listed denominations, with the majority (48%) stating an affiliation with the Church of England (Anglican). The six questions in the survey were centred on financial giving and volunteering in orphanages. The objective was to find out how many practicing Christians are giving and/or going to orphanages, how much they are giving, where the orphanages are located, *how* people are giving, and some of the reasons behind their motivation. The term "residential care facility" was used throughout the survey, specifying that it includes children's homes, children's villages or centres, and orphanages.

The Resonate Panel survey found that **44% of practicing Christians** have financially supported an overseas residential care facility in the past 12 months, with most people (63%) giving directly to the orphanage itself. 76% of respondents who have given to an overseas orphanage have given between £1 and £500 in the past 12 months. The average donation was estimated for each giving bracket to work

out that the overall average individual donation was approximately £400 over the last 12 months. This then signifies that on average, over £200,000 (approx.) has been donated by this cohort to overseas orphanages in a 12-month period. It's important to note that 42% of the Christians who said that they do not and will not donate to orphanages, said the main reason for their answer was that they prefer to give to projects that support local families and/or communities.

Thus, the findings of both the ComRes and Resonate Panel surveys show that there are many Christians in the UK who prefer to support family- and community-based projects and programmes overseas.

8% of participants had volunteered in an overseas residential care facility for children, with half saying they would be eager to do so again and half saying that they would not do so again. A possible limitation with the results of the Resonate Panel survey is the average age of participants. A common response to the questions asked about overseas volunteering was that respondents felt too old. However, this figure is in line with the findings of the ComRes survey, where 7% of British churchgoing adults have been actively involved in volunteering in overseas orphanages.

The Resonate Panel results showed that the top five countries worldwide where orphanages are supported financially are Uganda, India, Kenya, Malawi and Nepal. The top five countries where respondents had participated as volunteers in an orphanage were Romania, Kenya, Uganda, India and South Africa (three of them the same countries as those that people donate to). 15% of volunteers have volunteered in Romania.

In terms of denominational data, Independent churches were the only denomination that was more likely to donate to an overseas orphanage (56%). In terms of giving, the majority of Anglicans, Baptists and Methodists responded that they had given between £1 and £500 in the past 12 months. Whereas Independent churchgoers indicated that their giving is spread out between £1 and £1000.

When asked about their volunteering experience at overseas orphanages, Independents were again the most likely to say that they have volunteered at an overseas orphanage (11%) and Methodists were the least likely (5%). Thus, although British Christians are more likely to support overseas orphanages, they are also **more likely to support family- and community-based programmes**. This once again indicates a wide variety of practices when it comes to supporting vulnerable children overseas and demonstrates the need for Church engagement and education on best practice in supporting vulnerable children overseas.

The findings of the ComRes and Resonate Panel surveys were crucial to gaining a better understanding of the behaviour patterns of regular British churchgoers and to lay the groundwork for Home for Good's <u>Homecoming project</u> campaign, which aims to engage, educate and equip churches and Christians in the UK to support family-based care rather than orphanages.

Despite not having a clear number of how many churches or mosques in the UK are sending volunteers or funding to support residential care centres abroad, we can be confident that, even considering the small amount of research currently available, it is a large percentage.

Non-Governmental Agencies

According to the Charity Commission, there are currently 198,767 registered charities in England and Wales.^{cxlix} Over 24,000 of these, report to work overseas, with a further 12,000 reporting that their main

beneficiaries overseas are children and young people. It is not possible to see data on the types of activities that these 12,000 organisations are engaged in, but on entering the search term 'orphan', 1,421 NGOs are listed, suggesting the number of UK NGOs engaged in supporting orphanages and/or orphan sponsorship overseas is very high. This analysis focused on charity commission reporting with many more charities obviously practicing and potentially also supporting orphanages in Scotland and Northern Ireland.

ROLE OF "INCOMING AGENCIES"

As seen in the French and German contexts, many UK volunteer sending organisations do not have direct contact with the host projects where the volunteers actually work (such as orphanages). Instead they rely on incoming agencies (comparable with Destination Management Companies in traditional tourism) that identify host projects where volunteers can be placed and handle the volunteers on the ground.

Most incoming agencies specialise in a single country destination, sometimes even a single region, but some international players with activities in several countries do exist. These organisations might be setup as not-for-profits or as companies. Frequently, incoming agencies work with multiple volunteer sending organisations (not-for-profits or for-profit organisations) based in different volunteer sending countries. Conversely, a volunteer sending organisation in the UK, France or Germany might work with multiple incoming agencies in different destination countries.

Not-for-profit volunteer organisations sometimes rely on other members of international not-for-profit networks, such as <u>International Cultural Youth Exchange</u> (ICYE) or <u>Service Civil International</u> (SCI) that pool volunteering offerings of the entire network. The same national branch might therefore act as a sending organisation, sending for example French volunteers abroad, and as incoming agency, offering volunteer placements and handling international volunteers coming to France. Network members in developing countries tend to play a much larger role as incoming agencies, rather than as sending organisations.

A full evaluation of the incoming agencies was not carried out under the scope of this mapping, but given the international reach of incoming agencies, both to volunteer sending countries and volunteer host countries, it is suggested that incoming agencies are an important target where divestment from orphanage volunteering could have a significant impact on their partner sending organisations.

SECTION IV: EXAMPLES OF PROMISING PRACTICE IN OTHER EUROPEAN COUNTRIES

IRELAND

The Orphanage Working Group (OWG)^{cl} was set up in 2016 by <u>Comhlámh</u>, an Irish member organisation promoting international volunteering and development for an equitable and sustainable world, and a number of volunteer sending agencies who were concerned at the harm of institutional care on children and the harmful impact of international volunteering in orphanages. Comhlámh and the OWG has worked to raise awareness of the negative impact of volunteering in orphanages, to enable the international volunteering sector to responsibly and sustainably transition away from sending volunteers, to advocate for change in Ireland's development policy and practice and to support the global care reform movement towards family- and community-based care. They did this through a variety of means:

- Developing a <u>Code of Good Practice</u> that calls on volunteer sending agencies to progressively stop sending volunteers to orphanages which a network of 40 organisations are now working to implement.
- Engaging with organisations that are still sending volunteers to orphanages to highlight the harm of institutional care and how volunteering in orphanages perpetuates the problem and to work together to explore issues of how to ethically transition away from supporting orphanage volunteering.
- Organising a series of learning events with child protection professionals, trainings, workshops and podcasts on specific issues related to the harm of institutionalisation, divestment options that support families and communities and what community-based care for children with disabilities looks like.
- Discussion sessions with members of the Code to create safe spaces for learning from those that have already transitioned their support.
- Launching a report entitled <u>Children First: A Global Perspective on Volunteering in Orphanages</u> and <u>Transforming care</u> targeted at policy makers
- Inviting a child rights advocate with experience of growing up in care to raise awareness on the issue and meet with members of the Ireland's Joint Committee of Foreign Affairs and Trade and Irish Aid (Ireland's international development body) to advocate for policy change, travel advice, and the allocation of resources to support care reform.
- Creating an online public pledge not to volunteer in orphanages.
- Creating a number of online courses including <u>Where Do I Start</u> to enable potential volunteers to consider the myriad of issues involved and to support critical engagement on social justice issues and responsible volunteering.

NETHERLANDS

In November 2018, the liberal party in the Netherlands, the VVD (Volkspartij voor Vrijheid en Democratie), released a white paper proposal ('initiatiefnota') to Dutch parliamentarians on measures to combat orphanage tourism. The unofficial English translation of the paper is entitled "<u>A good intention is</u> not always a good idea: a proposal to combat orphanage tourism." After an intensive preparatory process, a hearing and debate with the Minister of Foreign Trade and Development Cooperation (Minister Kaag) took place in the spring of 2019. Under pressure from broad support from the House of Representatives, the Minister promised research on orphanage tourism focusing on the impact from the

Netherlands. This study will take place between October 2010 and July 2020. The final report will work to outline the nature and size of the Dutch contribution to orphanage volunteering both in number of people and the amount of money in the sector. It should also outline possible actions that the Dutch Government can take to stop orphanage volunteering. While this process is being undertaken, the Dutch Government also introduced travel advice at the end of October 2019 to discourage orphanage volunteering and warn of the harm of orphanage tourism and possible connections with trafficking. Specific warnings were included in the travel advice of thirteen countries (Cambodia, Ghana, Haiti, Kenya, Nepal, the Philippines, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Tanzania, Thailand, Uganda, Vietnam and Zambia).

In addition, a Dutch organisation called <u>NUFFIC</u> started to provide students and professionals information about the harms of institutionalisation,^{cli} but it is unclear if this practice has started in other countries across Europe.

SECTION V: CONCLUSIONS

Based on the mapping, we have five main recommendations:

- All European countries need to improve their data collection on volunteering to specifically capture volunteering, funding, and support for residential childcare institutions.
- National government and/or EU funding should be discouraged away from volunteering schemes that support volunteering in institutions for children, and this should be accompanied by guidance on how to safely divest existing support.
- Given that many not-for-profit organisations seem to believe that the problem lies only in shortterm voluntourism to orphanages and that their own activities are unproblematic, messaging to discourage volunteering in residential childcare institutions must stress its relevance to <u>all</u> volunteer sending organisations, including not-for-profit organisations and government funded schemes.
- General, as well as targeted advocacy messages, about volunteering need to include information about the harm of institutionalisation in general and how volunteering continues to perpetuate a business model that sustains such centres.
- More awareness-raising and advocacy must be done to mobilize and support faith-based organisations in transitioning from supporting orphanages towards supporting ethical and sustainable family- and community-based projects instead.

Throughout our mapping, it was challenging to find comprehensive data sets that use similar terms to describe volunteering in residential childcare centres. This makes it challenging to determine the full extent of the problem and the European contribution to it. However, even relying on self-reporting and internet searches, volunteering in orphanages is widespread and still generally viewed as a positive activity.

Although work to discourage orphanage volunteering has changed the modalities of some organisations, there is much more work to be done. Although the European Union has led important work to challenge the institutionalisation of children and support deinstitutionalisation, this work has not yet been mainstreamed to EU supported volunteer programming overseas. The EU could use its convening power to encourage member states and civil society to better understand and address this issue. Throughout Europe, significant progress could be made through advocating to governments to stop funding volunteering schemes that support orphanage volunteering and providing guidance on ethical divestment strategies. In addition, the EU could use its own communications targeting young people to raise awareness of this important issue.

Throughout Europe, there has been a divided discourse between those volunteering in orphanages through not-for-profit organisations and churches with those volunteering through for-profit organisations, even though the impact on children may be the same. Messaging about attachment seems to have caused organisations to change their focus from short-term trips, which are being viewed negatively, to longer-term opportunities, which are seen as more positive. This implies that messaging needs to shift to focus more broadly on the harm of volunteering in residential childcare institutions regardless of the length of deployment or the status of the organisation. To be more effective, messages should include information about the harm of institutionalisation in general and how volunteering continues to perpetuate the existence of orphanages.

In France, volunteer experiences that involve orphanages can be found in all sectors (volunteering, tourism, education, faith groups) and there seems to be little to no awareness surrounding the issue. The debate that has started around the harmful nature of orphanage volunteering seems to be solely focused on for-profit volunteer sending organisations. The prevailing position seems to be that the problem lies with the commercial aspect of 'voluntourism', with little to no questioning of the not-for-profit sector's current involvement with orphanages.

Similarly, in Germany, the issue around orphanage volunteering, while more widely and publicly discussed, has almost been exclusively focused on for-profit volunteer organisations even though all sectors seem to provide orphanage support and trips relatively frequently.

While there have been some recent high-profile for-profit organisations divesting from orphanage volunteering, public pressure and debate needs to be broadened to include all types of orphanage volunteering and support, with specific efforts focusing on government funded programmes.

In the United Kingdom, while it appears there has been some progress being made to raise awareness on the benefits, as well as the potential harms of international volunteering in general, including orphanage volunteering, very few universities provide specific guidance on how to choose ethical, sustainable volunteer placements or avoid the harm of orphanage volunteering.

Faith-based organisations and churches appear to be much more likely to volunteer or visit overseas orphanages, but they are also much more likely to be more knowledgeable about the project they are supporting. The ComRes survey found that regular churchgoers in the UK were 7 times more likely than the average British adult to volunteer in overseas orphanages. In addition, the Resonate Panel survey found that 44% of practicing Christians in the UK financially supported an overseas residential care facility in a 12-month period. However, both surveys showed that many Christians in the UK prefer to support family and community-based projects and programmes and overseas.

Much more work needs to be done to actively engage the faith-community to support promising practices which support projects that support families and communities and discuss the issue of residential childcare centres overseas. We have already seen examples of faith-based organisations championing change and helping to support longer-term sustainable development in the communities they support.

Given the lack of direct contact many sending organisations have with the host country, an additional area of research should be focused on the role of incoming agencies, those that serve as a host to volunteering "sending organisations", and working to help them to ethically and gradually divest from orphanage volunteering.

ⁱ Wearing, S. and McGehee, Nandy. G. (2013) "Volunteer tourism: A review", *Tourism Management* 38, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2013.03.002</u> Accessed 11 February 2020.

ⁱⁱ Adapted from the United Nations (2009) Article 29 (b), *Guidelines for the Alternative Care of Children* and the NGO Working Group on Children without Parental Care in Geneva (March 2013) *Identifying Basic Characteristics of Formal Alternative Care Settings for Children: A Discussion Paper,*

https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/sites/default/files/documents/formal_care_settings_characteristics_march_2013_final1.pdf Accessed 11 February 2020

ⁱⁱⁱ United Nations (2009) Article 29 (b) & (c), *Guidelines for the Alternative Care of Children*, United Nations ^{iv} Costa, M. & Giraldi, M. (2014). Opening Doors for Europe's Children. Deinstitutionalisation and Quality Alternative Care for Children in Europe: Lessons Learned and the Way Forward. <u>https://www.openingdoors.eu/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2014/11/DI Lessons Learned web use.pdf Accessed 13 February 2020. ^v Adapted from Lovera, J. & Punaks, M., Next Generation Nepal, *Reintegration Guidelines for Trafficked and Displaced Children Living In Institutions*, (2015), <u>https://nextgenerationnepal.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/2015_01_28_NGN-THIS-</u>

Reintegration-Guidelines.pdf Accessed 11 February 2020.

^{vi} European Commission (2009). Report of the Ad Hoc Expert Group on the Transition from institutional to community based care: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docld=3992&langld=en</u>

^{vii} <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/modern-slavery-and-public-health/modern-slavery-and-public-health</u>
^{viii} Lovera, J. & Punaks, M., Next Generation Nepal, *Reintegration Guidelines for Trafficked and Displaced Children Living In Institutions*, (2015), <u>https://nextgenerationnepal.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/2015_01_28_NGN-THIS-Reintegration-Guidelines.pdf</u>
Accessed 11 February 2020

^{ix} Petrowski, N., Cappa, C., & Gross, P. Estimating the number of children in formal alternative care: Challenges and results. *Child Abuse & Neglect* (2017). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2016.11.026</u>

* Browne, K (2009) The Risk of Harm to Young Children in Institutional Care, Save the Children

^{xi} Richter, L. & Norman A., (2010) AIDS Orphans Tourism: A threat to young children in residential care, *Vulnerable Children and Youth Studies* 5: 3, p. 217-229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17450128.2010.487124</u>

xⁱⁱ Better Volunteering Better Care, (2014), Collected Viewpoints on International Volunteering in Residential Care Centres: An Overview, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Collected%20viewpoints%20on%20international%20volutneering%20i n%20residential%20care%20centres%20-%20County%20Focus%20Cambodia.pdf Accessed 11 February 2020.

xⁱⁱⁱ Punaks M, & Feit, K., (2010), *Paradox of Orphanage Volunteering*, Next Generation Nepal,

https://nextgenerationnepal.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/The-Paradox-of-Orphanage-Volunteering.pdf Accessed 11 February 2020

^{xiv} Bennett, C, Collins, J, Heckscher, Z. and Papi-Thornton, D., (2019) *Learning service: The Essential Guide to Volunteering Abroad*. Cornwall: Red Press, p. 8.

^{×v} Van Doore, K, Healy, L. and Jones, M.,(2016) *Mapping Australia's support for the institutionalisation of children overseas*, ReThink Orphanages.

^{xvi} Wearing, S. (2001). Volunteer Tourism: Experiences That Make a Difference. Cabi Publishing.

^{xvii} Bennett, C, Collins, J, Heckscher, Z. and Papi-Thornton, D., (2019) *Learning service: The Essential Guide to Volunteering Abroad*. Cornwall: Red Press, p. 3.

^{xviii} Raymond, E. & Hall, C. 'The development of cross-cultural (mis)understanding through volunteer tourism', *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, Vol. 16, No. 5, (2008), pp. 530 - 543.

xix Gould, L., (2015) 'Travel as the New Philanthropy', *Travel-Intel Newsletter*, <u>http://www.tours.com/travel-intel/travel-as-philanthropy/</u>Accessed 12 February 2020.

×× World Vision, (2013), Child Safe Tourism: The Tourists Perspective, World Vision Australia,

https://www.wvi.org/sites/default/files/Tourist%20Perspective_ENGLISH.pdf, Accessed 12 February 2020.

^{xxi} Guiney, T., & Mostafanezhad, M., (2014), 'The political economy of orphanage tourism in Cambodia', *Tourist Studies,* (2014); Tomazos, K., & Butler, R.,(2010), 'The volunteer tourist as 'hero'', *Current Issues in Tourism*, Vol. 13, No. 4, pp. 363 – 380; Verstraete, J., (2014), 'The impact of orphanage tourism on residential care centres in Cambodia: a qualitative research study', *Carnegie Faculty School of Events, Tourism & Hospitality Research Project.*

^{xxii} Van Doore, K, Healy, L. and Jones, M.,(2016) *Mapping Australia's support for the institutionalisation of children over seas*, ReThink Orphanages,

https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Mapping%20Australia%E2%80%99s%20support%20for%20the%20institutionalisation%20of%20 children%20overseas.pdf, Accessed 24 February 2020.

^{xxiii} Reas, P. J. (2013), 'Boy, have we got a vacation for you': Orphanage Tourism in Cambodia and the Commodification and Objectification of the Orphaned Child, *Thammasat Review*, Vol. 16, pp. 121.

^{xxiv} Zeanah, C., Wilke, N., Shauffer, C., Rochat, T., Howard, A., Dozier, M. (26 July 2019). 'Misguided Altruism: The Risk of Orphanage Volunteering.' *The Lancet Child and Adolescent Health*, Vol. 9, (Sept 2019). Pp. 592-593. <u>https://www.thelancet.com/child-adolescent</u> Retrieved 12 February 2020

^{xxv} Better Volunteering Better Care,(2014), *Collected Viewpoints on International Volunteering in Residential Care Centres: An Overview*,<u>https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Collected%20viewpoints%20on%20international%20volutneering%20in%20residential%20care%20centres%20-%20County%20Focus%20Cambodia.pdf</u> Accessed 11 February 2020

xxvi Global Standards for Volunteering Development. <u>https://forum-ids.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/The-Global-Standard-for-Volunteering-for-Development.pdf</u>, Accessed 12 February 2020

x×vii Williamson, J. & Greenburg, A. (2010). Families Not Orphanages. (2010). Better Care Network Working Paper, <u>https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Families%20Not%20Orphanages_0.pdf</u> Retrieved 12 February 2020.
x×viii Browne, K. (2009). The Risk of Harm to Young Children in Institutional Care. Save the Children. <u>https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/The%20Risk%20of%20Harm%20to%20Young%20Children%20in%20Institution</u>

al%20Care_0.pdf Retrieved 12 February 2020.

^{xxix} Ibid.

^{xxx} Smyke, A.T., Koga, S.F., Johnson, D.E., Fox, N.A., Marshall, P.J., Nelson, C.A., Zeanah, C.H. and The BEIP Core Group, 'The caregiving context in institution-reared and family-reared infants and toddlers in Romania', *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 48, (2007), pp. 210–218.

^{xxxi} Better Volunteering Better Care,(2014), *Collected Viewpoints on International Volunteering in Residential Care Centres: An Overview*,<u>https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Collected%20viewpoints%20on%20international%20volutneering%20volutneering%20international%20volutneering%20international%20volutneering%20international%20volutneering%20international%20volutneering%20international%20volutneering%20international%20volutneering%20volutneering%20volutneering%20volutneering%20volutneering%20volutneering%</u>

xxxii Rotabi, K., Roby, J., & Bunkers, K. (2016). 'Altruistic exploitation: Orphan tourism and global social work.' *British Journal of Social Work*. Volume 47, Issue 3, April 2017, Pages 648–665, <u>https://doi:10.1093/bjsw/bcv147</u>

xxxiii Howe-Ely, M (2018) Informal research commissioned by the Better Care Network into the prevalence of the terms 'orphan' and 'orphanage' among international volunteer travel organizations.

xxxiv Martin, F & Sudrajat, T. (2007). Someone that Matters. Save the Children, Ministry of Social Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia and UNICEF.

xxxv Better Care Network (2017). Violence Against Children and Care in Africa: A Discussion Paper.

xxxvi van Doore, K. E. (2016). 'Paper orphans: Exploring child trafficking for the purpose of orphanages.' *International Journal of Children's Rights*, 24, 378-407

xxxvii Independent review of the UK Modern Slavery Act:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/803406/Independent_review_ of the Modern Slavery Act - final_report.pdf Accessed on 6 February 2020.

****Viii Bakker, M. and Lamoureux, Kristin., (2008) 'Volunteer Tourism – International,' *Travel & Tourism Analyst*, 16, <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/303304492 Volunteer Tourism - International.</u>15 Accessed 13 February 2020 *****Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union, OJ C 326, 26.10.2012 <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-</u> content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:12012P/TXT Accessed 13 February 2020

content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:12012P/TXT Accessed 13 February 2020 ^{xi} The European Disability Strategy for 2010-2020 specifically encourages also encourages Member States to promote the transition from institutional to community-based care. It is available at: <u>https://eur-</u>

lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2010:0636:FIN:en:PDF Accessed 13 February 2020

xliCommunication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions: An EU agenda for the Rights of the Child, COM/2011/0060 final <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=celex%3A52011DC0060</u> Accessed 13 February 2020.

xiii European Pillar of Social Rights, proclaimed on 17 November 2017 and signed by President Juncker for the European Commission, President Tajani for the European Parliament and Prime Minister Ratas for the Council of the European Union xiii United Nations. (1989.) Convention on the Rights of the Child. <u>https://www.unhcr.org/uk/4aa76b319.pdf</u> Preamble, Accessed 24 February 2020,

^{xliv} lbid., p.21

x^{IV} Commission Recommendation of 20 February 2013 Investing in Children: Breaking the Cycle of Disadvantage. OJ L 59, 2 March 2013. <u>http://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docld=16783&langld=en</u> p.9 Accessed 13 February 2020.

xlvi European Union (2017), Guidelines on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights of the Child

https://eeas.europa.eu/sites/eeas/files/eu_guidelines_rights_of_child_0.pdf p. 4 Accessed 13 February 2020 xivii lbid., p.19

^{xlviii} Ibid., p.21

xlix United Nations (2019). Resolution on the Rights of the Child. OP 35 (t). <u>https://undocs.org/en/A/RES/74/133</u>Accessed 03 March 2020.

¹ European Commission (2014) Draft thematic guidance fiche for desk officers transition from institutional to community-based care <u>https://ec.europa.eu/regional_policy/sources/docgener/informat/2014/guidance_deinstitutionalistion.pdf</u> Accessed 13 February 2020

^{li} ARES(2015)5590444

^{III} EuropeAid/158557/DH/ACT/Multi, https://webgate.ec.europa.eu/europeaid/online-

services/index.cfm?ADSSChck=1517927737517&do=publi.welcome&searchtype=RS&nbPubliList=15&aofr=158557&orderby= upd&orderbyad=Desc&userlanguage=en_Accessed 13 February 2020.

^{IIII} Mental Advocacy Center (2017) "Straight jackets and seclusion: An investigation into ab use and neglect of children and adults with disabilities in Hungary" <u>http://www.mdac.org/sites/mdac.info/files/straightjackets_and_seclusion_mdac.pdf</u> Accessed 13 February 2020

^{liv} In 2014 Aljazeera published an article "Europe's Hidden Shame" that discusses the findings of the organisation *People & Power* of highly disturbing evidence about systematic abuse in Romania's state institutions. 30 million euros that could have been spent on helping disabled people live independent lives, has instead been spent on renovating over 50 state institutions for people with disabilities. It is available here : <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/peopleandpower/2014/04/europe-hidden-shame-2014414124139195247.html</u> Accessed 13 February 2020.

^{1v} Fundamental Rights Agency (2017) "From institutions to community living. Part II: funding and budgeting", in particular see the FRA opinion 3 "The European Commission should apply financial corrections as stipulated by the ESIF regulations for any irregularities. This includes when funds are used to keep people with disabilities in institutional settings by renovating existing institutions or building new institutions. When imposing economic penalties, the European Commission should ensure that these steps do not worsen the fundamental rights situation of persons with disabilities" It is available here: https://fra.europa.eu/en/publication/2017/independent-living-funding Accessed 13 February 2020.

^{Ivi} Structural Funds Watch (2017) "Opening up communities, closing down institutions: Harnessing the European Structur al and Investment Funds" It notes that "Investments under all ESIF thematic objectives should be aligned to ex-ante conditionality 9.1. Furthermore, it is crucial to ensure coherence and consistency across all EU funding instruments so that they are not used to invest in institutional care but prioritise the transition to family and community-based living."

https://eustructuralfundswatchdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2017/11/cle-sfw_opening-up-communities-november-2017_final.pdf Accessed 13 February 2020.

I^{vii} United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner (2012) "Getting a life: Living Independently and Being Included in the Community"

http://cms.horus.be/files/99909/MediaArchive/pdf/Getting a Life art 19 CRPD and EU Structural Funds.pdf Accessed 13 February 2020.

^{Iviii} <u>Proposal for a Common Provisions Regulation, COM/2018/375 final,</u> Article 11; <u>Proposal for the European Social Fund Plus,</u> <u>COM(2018)0382</u>), Article 6. Accessed 24 February 2020.

lix Proposal for a regulation on the Neighbourhood, Development and International Cooperation Instrument, COM(2018) 460 final, Annex II and III. Accessed 24 February 2020.

^{Ix} European Parliament Resolution on the proposal for a regulation on the Neighbourhood, Development and International Cooperation Instrument, T8-0298/2019, Amendment 337 and 481; Council Partial mandate for negotiations 10305/19, Annex II and III. Accessed 24 February 2020.

ki European Parliament. (2019). Text Adopted. P9_TA(2019)0066, para 43. Accessed 24 February 2020.

^{lxii} European Expert Group on the Transition from Institutional to Community Based Care, <u>https://deinstitutionalisation.com/</u> ^{lxiii} European Expert Group on the Transition from Institutional to Community-based Care (2012) Common European Guidelines on the Transition from Institutional to Community-based Care,

https://deinstitutionalisationdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2017/07/guidelines-final-english.pdf Accessed 13 February 2020.

^{lxiv} European Expert Group on the Transition from Institutional to Community-based Care (2014) 'Toolkit on the Use of European Union Funds for the Transition from Institutional to Community-based Care'

https://deinstitutionalisationdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2017/07/toolkit-10-22-2014-update-web.pdf Accessed 13 February 2020.

kv European Expert Group on the transition from institutional to community-based care with Hope and Homes for Children (2019) <u>Checklist to ensure EU-funded measures contribute to independent living by developing and ensuring</u> access to family-based and community-based services.

Ixvi Opening Doors for Europe's Children, https://www.openingdoors.eu/

Ixvii Community Living for Europe: Structural Funds Watch, https://communitylivingforeurope.org/

Ixviii European Commission (2012) Youth in Action Programme guide,

https://ec.europa.eu/assets/eac/youth/tools/documents/programme-guide-2012_en.pdf Accessed 24 February 2020. ^{Ixix} European Commission Directorate General for European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations, EU Aid Volunteers https://ec.europa.eu/echo/what/humanitarian-aid/eu-aid-volunteers_en Accessed 24 February 2020.

^{bxx} Communication from the commission to the European parliament, the council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the committee of the regions: *A renewed EU strategy 2011-14 for Corporate Social Responsibility*. COM(2011) 681 final, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52011DC0681</u>. Accessed 24 February 2020. ^{bxi}President of the European Commission Jean Claude Juncker State of the Union Speech 2016

https://publications.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/c9ff4ff6-9a81-11e6-9bca-01aa75ed71a1/language-en/format-PDF/source-30945725. Accessed 31 January 2019

^{Ixxii} Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions: A European Solidary Corps. (2016). <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?qid=1481272643295&uri=COM:2016:942:FIN</u> COM/2016/0942 final. Accessed 24 February 2020.

^{Ixxiii} Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council laying down the legal framework of the European Solidarity Corps and amending Regulations (EU) No 1288/2013, (EU) No 1293/2013, (EU) No 1303/2013, (EU) No 1305/2013, (EU) No 1306/2013 and Decision No 1313/2013/EU. COM/2017/0262 final, p.2

Ixxiv https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2019-0150_EN.html?redirect

^{bxv} SALTO9 -YOUTH Resource Centres are structures mainly supported through the Erasmus+ programme aiming to improve the quality of Erasmus+ projects in the field of youth. They provide resources, information and training in specific areas for National Agencies and other actors involved in the youth field and foster the recognition of non-formal and informal learning. Within the European Solidarity Corps their activities include carrying out the award and monitoring of the Quality Label in partner countries: <u>https://www.salto-youth.net/rc/solidarity/</u>

https://europa.eu/youth/solidarity/placements_en

^{txxvii} Guidisto Volontariat, 'Volontariat international réglementé (VSI, SVE, etc.) : faire une mission humanitaire rémunérée', (2018), <u>https://www.guidisto-volontariat.fr/programmes-volontariat-reglemente/</u> Accessed 10 July 2019.

Ixxviii https://www.france-volontaires.org/dans-le-monde/ Accessed 14 February 2020

Ixxix See the Facebook post May 2019: https://www.facebook.com/EV.Cambodge/posts/2367542819991812 Accessed 14 February 2020.

^{Ixxx} See *France Volontaires*' 'Attention au volontourisme !' webpage: <u>https://www.france-volontaires.org/avant-le-volontairat/attention-au-volontourisme/</u> Accessed 14 February 2020

^{Ixxxi} See *France Volontaires*' webpages about a volunteer's experience in an orphanage in Madagascar in 2019, <u>https://www.france-volontaires.org/actualites/20-mars-journee-internationale-de-la-francophonie-les-volontaires-mobilise-e-s-pour-la-francophonie/</u> accessed 10 July 2019), about a group of volunteers' experience in an orphanage in Morocco in 2018 <u>https://www.france-volontaires.org/espace-volontariat/afrique/maroc/8-jeunes-lillois-en-chantier-de-solidarite-internationale-a-oujda/</u> or a volunteer's experience in an orphanage in China in 2018, <u>https://www.france-volontaires.org/espace-volontariat/asie/viet-nam/visite-des-chantiers-internationaux-et-rencontre-des-volontaires/</u> Accessed 14 August 2020.

Ixxii Grandemange, S. (2019). 'Statistiques relatives aux différentes formes de Volontariats internationaux Statistiques 2017', Ministère de l'Europe et des Affaires Étrangères, p. 8., and p.39.

Ixxxiii Agence du Service Civique, (2018). 'Rapport d'activité 2017', p. 64.

^{bxxiv} Acteurs du tourisme responsable, (2015). 'Le volontourisme dans les orphelinats n'est pas un jeu d'enfants' <u>https://www.tourisme-durable.org/actus/item/194-le-volontourisme-dans-les-orphelinats-n-est-pas-un-jeu-d-enfants</u> Accessed 14 February 2020.

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Grandes %C3%A9coles Accessed 12 February 2020.

^{Ixxxvi} See details for the Humacité© programme on the Excelia Group's website: <u>https://www.excelia-group.com/vivre-des-</u> experiences/humacite Accessed 14 February 2020

IxxxviiSee details for the SoliCity programme on the ESDES' website: <u>https://www.esdes.fr/en/solicity/solicity-221043.kjsp</u> Accessed 14 August 2020.

^{Ixxxviii} See details for the Community Service component on the IB's website: <u>https://www.ibo.org/programmes/diploma-programme/what-is-the-dp/community-service/</u> Accessed 14 February 2020..

Ixxxix 38 results for the Google search query "orphelinat site:etudiantsetdeveloppement.org" made on 10 July 2019.
 X^c Viavoice study for the Observatoire de la laïcité, 'États des lieux de la laïcité en France', (2019), <u>http://www.institut-viavoice.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Etat-des-lieux-de-la-la%C3%AFcit%C3%A9-en-France.-Etude-Viavoice-pour-IObservatoire-de-la-la%C3%AFcit%C3%A9.pdf</u> Accessed 14 February 2020.

^{xci} See results from Ubersuggest on

https://app.neilpatel.com/en/ubersuggest/overview?keyword=voyage+missionnaire&country=fr Accessed 10 July 2019 ^{xcii} See a fundraising page on the *DCC*'s website about a volunteer project in an orphanage in Haiti

http://collectons.ladcc.org/projects/cecile-en-haiti Accessed 14 February 2020), an account for a group of scouts' experience in an orphanage in Vietnam on the SGDF's website: https://compagnons.sgdf.fr/temoignages/un-mois-avec-les-enfants-dudragon/ Accessed 10 July 2019 and a blog post about a volunteer placement in an orphanage in Madagascar in 2019 on the

Défap's website https://www.defap.fr/2019/01/29/former-a-la-rencontre/ accessed 10 July 2019.

^{xciii} Statistics compiled by researchers from the information available in Grandemange, S. 'Statistiques relatives aux différentes formes de Volontariats internationaux Statistiques 2017', *Ministère de l'Europe et des Affaires Étrangères*, (2019), p. 9 ^{xciv} French word for orphanage

xcv 467 results for the Google search query "orphelinat site:catholique.fr" made on 10 July 2019

xcvi Huré, C. (2013). 'L'enfant à l'épreuve de la réalité haïtienne. Quelles actions pour lutter contre la séparation familiale et l'abandon ?', Secours Islamique France. <u>https://www.secours-</u>

islamique.org/images/pdf/2013/RAPPORT_PLAIDOYER_Haiti2012_ExePagesBD_v2.pdf Accessed 14 February 2020. ^{xcvii} Portail Humanitaire. (2018. *Annuaire des ONG de solidarité et humanitaire*. <u>http://www.portail-humanitaire.org/s-informer/annuaire-des-ong/</u> Accessed 14 February 2020.

x^{cviii} wegweiser-freiwilligenarbeit.com. (2019). 'Freiwilligendienste im Ausland' http://www.wegweiser-

freiwilligenarbeit.com/freiwilligendienst-ausland/ Accessed 15 February 2020.

xcix https://www.weltwaerts.de/de/einsatzplatzboerse.html Accessed 30 August 2019

^c https://www.weltwaerts.de/en/quality-associations.html Accessed 30 August 2019

^{ci}Ghana Ministry of Employment and Social Welfare and UNICEF: National Action Plan of Action for Orphans and Vulnerable Children 2010-2012, 2010 cii AKLHÜ. (2019): 2017 Freiwillige in internationalen Freiwilligendiensten.

ciii https://www.bmfsfj.de/blob/96664/108495a4d99aa11cb41f4a977fe0da5c/anlaufstellen-internationalejugendfreiwilligendienstestand110225-data.pdf Dated 15 August 2018. Accessed 02 September 2019. civ Brot für die Welt, akte. (2018). From Volunteering to Voluntourism, 2nd revised and updated edition, ECPAT Germany. ^{cv} <u>https://www.tourcert.org/en/tourcert-mission-statement/</u> ^{cvi} https://forumandersreisen.de/fileadmin/user_upload/allgemeine_Infos_far/KK_neu_englisch_Stand_Juni_2019.pdf Accessed 05 September 2019 ^{cvii} Phone call with TourCert head office on 05 September 2019 ^{cviii} Examples include <u>https://www.welt.de/reise/Fern/article130063954/Voluntourismus-Ausbeutung-oder-gute-Tat.html</u>, https://www.zeit.de/campus/2012/04/volunteers, https://www.pinkcompass.de/freiwilligen-arbeit-kinder/ cix Brot für die Welt, akte. (2018). From Volunteering to Voluntourism, 2nd revised and updated edition, ECPAT Germany. ^{cx} Ibid ^{cxi} Examples include <u>https://www.deutschlandfunkkultur.de/voluntourismus-von-kinderschutz-keine-</u> spur.1008.de.html?dram:article_id=313231, https://www.sueddeutsche.de/reise/voluntourismus-einsaetze-in-waisenhaeusernoder-kinderheimen-sind-ein-grosses-problem-1.3905360, https://www.welt.de/reise/article184301150/Voluntourismus-Im-Urlaub-fuer-Hilfsprojekte-arbeiten.html, https://www.nzz.ch/wirtschaft/voluntourismus-in-den-ferien-noch-kurz-den-lebenslaufpolieren-ld.1308000

^{cxii} <u>https://www.rausvonzuhaus.de/Voluntourismus#a8</u> Accessed 15 February 2020.

cxiii Examples accessed on the 05 September 2019 include: In Mongolia with

IBG:<u>https://www.rausvonzuhaus.de/wai1/lastminute.asp?eintrag_id=EU0010053055&aktion=detail</u>: In Ghana with Eine Welt Netz NRW: https://www.rausvonzuhaus.de/wai1/lastminute.asp?aktion=detail&eintrag_id=EU0010053246; In India with Deutsch-Indische Zusammenarbeit:

https://www.rausvonzuhaus.de/wai1/lastminute.asp?aktion=detail&eintrag_id=EU0010053124

cxiv https://seafile.drv.de/d/a24c0047d4b84879b80d/files/?p=/1_Information_Kinderschutz%20allgemein.pdf&dl=1_Accessed 15 February 2020.

cxv https://seafile.drv.de/d/a24c0047d4b84879b80d/ Accessed 15 February 2020

^{cxvi} <u>https://www.drv.de/fachthemen/nachhaltigkeit/kinderschutz/destination-workshops.html</u> Accessed 15 February 2020. cxvii Examples include: https://www.drv.de/pressecenter/aktuelles/detail/nahe-kathmandu-entsteht-ein-waisenhaus.html;

https://www.studiosus-foundation.org/Unsere-Projekte/Soziale-Projekte/Vietnam-Saigon, https://www.studiosusfoundation.org/Unsere-Projekte/Soziale-Projekte/Tansania;

https://www.condor.com/de/unternehmen/contribute/kinderprojekte.jsp; https://www.dertour.de/rundreise/heritage-line-the-jahan-REP00021AC: https://www.dertour.de/rundreise/klassisches-suedafrika-_johannesburg-kapstadt-JNB40407SA

cxviii Real Gap in 2014 or 2015, i-to-i 2015, World Challenge beginning of 2017

xix https://www.tuigroup.com/damfiles/default/tuigroup-15/en/sustainability/msa/TUI_msa_2017.pdf-

f7e2e64e8d63268cc635d5710e7377fe.pdf

xxx https://forumandersreisen.de/fileadmin/user_upload/allgemeine_Infos_far/KK_neu_englisch_Stand_Juni_2019.pdf Accessed 15 February 2020.

^{cxxi} Examples as of our September 2019 search included: With Chamäleon Reise in Namibia https://www.chamaeleon-

reisen.de/Afrika/Botswana-Namibia/Caprivi, the visited orphanage is also funded in other ways through the corporate foundation https://www.chamaeleon-stiftung.org/soziales/afrika/namibia/waisenhaus-ngatuve-vatere/; With For Family Reisen in Vietnam https://www.familien-reisen.com/gruppenreisen/vietnam-for-family/; With Reisen mit Sinnen in Uganda https://www.reisenmitsinnen.de/reiseschaetze/uganda-republik/reisen/geheimnisvoller-norden

^{cxxii} Examples https://www.projects-abroad.de/warum-mit-uns/gruppenreisen/schulreisen/,

https://www.hablayapanama.com/de/programs/groups/

^{cxxiii} See details for the Community Service component on the IB's website: https://www.ibo.org/programmes/diplomaprogramme/what-is-the-dp/community-service/ Accessed 15 Feburary 2020.

cxxiv Examples in Cambodia https://www.isr-school.de/de/schulleben/schulaktivitaeten/wohltaetigkeitsprojekte.html#palm-treewaisenhaus-in-kambodscha or in Laos https://blogs.ibo.org/blog/2016/05/02/perseverance-pays-off/ Accessed 09 September 2019.

^{cxxv} <u>https://www.maz-freiwilligendienst.de/faq-zum-freiwilligendienst/</u> Accessed 15 February 2020.

cxxvi https://www.djia.de/djia/was-ist-das-djia/ Accessed 15 February 2020

cxxviihttps://www.fairunterwegs.org/fileadmin/user_upload/Dokumente/PDF/Dokumente_extern/Profil18_Voluntourism_EN.pdf cxxviii Examples include https://www.afrikanischeszentrum.de/projekte/spendenaufruf-waisenhaus/, https://www.baiersdorfevangelisch.de/Hemalata, https://www.rnz.de/nachrichten/bergstrasse_artikel,-Bergstrasse-Leutershausen-Kirchengemeindenunterstuetzen-Waisenhaus-in-Nigeria- arid,262524.html Accessed 10 September 2019 ^{cxxix} See <u>https://www.betauk.com/about-beta/</u> Accessed 21 September 2018

^{cxxx} British Youth Travel Awards (2017) https://www.britishyouthtravelawards.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/BYTA-brochure-LOW.pdf, Accessed 16 February 2020.

^{cxxxi} Year Out Group. https://yearoutgroup.org/pledge-to-stop-placing-volunteers-in-orphanages/. Accessed 16 February 2020

^{cxxxii} See <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/safer-adventure-travel-and-volunteering-overseas#volunteering</u> Accessed 16 February 2020.

cxxxiii See https://www.gov.uk/foreign-travel-advice/nepal/safety-and-security, Accessed 16 February 2020.

^{cxxxiv} <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/safer-adventure-travel-and-volunteering-overseas#volunteering</u> ^{cxxxv}ABTA. "Beware of Orphanages" https://www.abta.com/tips-and-advice/planning-and-booking-a-holiday/taking-a-gap-year

Accessed 16 February 2020.

cxxxvi Better Volunteering Better Care, (2014), Collected Viewpoints on International Volunteering in Residential Care Centres: An Overview, <u>https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Collected%20viewpoints%20on%20international%20volutneering%20i</u>

n%20residential%20care%20centres%20-%20County%20Focus%20Cambodia.pdf Accessed 11 February 2020

cxxxvii See https://www.studentvolunteeringnetwork.com/resources, Accessed 16 February 2020.

cxxxviii See https://intervol.org.uk/about/children/, Accessed 16 February 2020

^{cxxxix} See <u>https://www.city.ac.uk/news/2017/march/staff-making-a-difference-hannas-orphanage</u>, Accessed 21 September 2018. ^{cxl} Universities UK International., Go International: Stand Out,

https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/International/Documents/Stand%20Out%20charter_final.pdf, Accessed 21 September 2018. ^{cxli} Universities UK International. (2015). *Gone International: Mobility Works*, <u>https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/policy-and-</u>

analysis/reports/Documents/International/GoneInternational2017_A4.pdf p. 22. Accessed 16 February 2020.

^{cxlii} See <u>https://www.isaschools.org.uk/?s=orphanage</u>, Accessed 21 September 2018.

cxliii Office of National Statistics., Religion in England and Wales 2011, (2011),

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/culturalidentity/religion/articles/religioninenglandandwales2011/2012-12-11 Accessed 16 February 2020.

^{cxliv} Field, C., 'UK Church Statistics 2005-15', *British Religion in Numbers*, (2011), <u>http://www.brin.ac.uk/2011/uk-church-</u> statistics-2005-15/ Accessed 16 February 2020.

cxlv Naqshbandi, Mehmood., UK Mosque Statistics, Muslims in Britain, (2017),

http://www.muslimsinbritain.org/resources/masjid_report.pdf Accessed 21 September 2018.

^{cxlvi} Wharton, R. and de Las Casas, L., *What a difference a faith makes: insights on faith-based charities*, NPC, (2016), p. 5. ^{cxlvii} Kroessin, Mohammed., Mapping UK Muslim Development NGOs, Religion and Development Research Programme, (2009), <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/57a08b5bed915d622c000c41/wp_30.pdf</u>, Accessed 21 September 2018, p. 7. ^{cxlviii} Home for Good - Vulnerable Children Survey, (2019), <u>https://www.comresglobal.com/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2019/08/HfG_Vulnerable-Children_tables_August.pdf, Accessed 6 January 2020.

^{cxlix} Data from the Charity Commission of England and Wales, the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator and the Charity Commission for Northern Ireland, correct as of 21 September 2018.

^{cl} In 2020 OWG is made up of : <u>Comhlámh, Maintain Hope, Nurture Africa</u>, <u>Tearfund Ireland</u>, The <u>Umbrella Foundation of</u> <u>Ireland</u> and James O'Brien, Ethical Volunteering and Tourism Consultant

^{cli} <u>https://www.wilweg.nl/hoger-onderwijs/stage/stageplaats-</u>

vinden/stagebemiddelingsbureaus/stagebemiddelingsbureau-buitenland/?searchterm=weeshuis Accessed 04 March 2020.